Pinterest as a Resource for Health Information on Learning Disabilities (LD): A Social Media Content Analysis

by

Carlotta Heymann

Submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Arts in School Psychology

at

Mount Saint Vincent University Halifax, Nova Scotia

© Copyright by Carlotta Heymann, 2020

TABLE OF CONTENTS ii
ABSTRACT vii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS viii
CHAPTER ONE: LITERATURE REVIEW1
History of Learning Disabilities1
Practical Approaches to LD Identification2
Regression Discrepancy Model (RDM)
Response to Intervention (RTI)5
Pattern of Strengths and Weaknesses (PSW)
Definition and Terminology of Learning Disabilities9
Learning Disabilities Association of Canada Definition (LDAC)9
Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders – 5th Edition (DSM-5)
Definition10
International Classification of Diseases, 11th Revision (ICD-11) Definition .11
Summary and Comparison of Definitions12
Types of Learning Disabilities13
Reading Disability13
Writing Disability14
Mathematics Disability15
Non-Verbal Learning Disability16
Cognitive Processes Associated with Learning Disabilities16
Types of Cognitive Processing Deficits17

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Reading17
Writing19
Mathematics20
Intervention
The Role of the Internet as a Health Resource
The Role of Social Media24
Pinterest
Usability of Pinterest
Summary
References
CHAPTER TWO
Pinterest as a Health Resource55
Learning Disabilities
Current Study
Method60
Research Design60
Measures60
Coding Rubric
Category of Information on LDs60
Embedded Visual Communication Tool(s)61
Engagement Metrics61
Evidence-Based Information61
Qualitative Information61

Procedure	62
Inclusion/Exclusion Criteria	62
Original Pin Selection Procedure	62
Revised Pin Selection Procedure	63
Results	63
Analytical Approach	63
Descriptive Statistics	64
Quantitative Findings	64
Types of LD Information on Pinterest.	64
Embedded Visual Communication Tools Used on Pinterest	64
Embedded Visual Communication Tools by Category of LD Information	65
Qualitative Findings	65
Scientific Accuracy of Information.	65
Information Contained in Excluded Pins	66
Accuracy of LD Representation	66
Discussion	67
Limitations	72
Future Research	72
Implications for Clinical Practice	73
Conclusion	74
References	80

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1	: Search Strategy for	Included Pins	76
----------	-----------------------	---------------	----

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Percentage of Information Type 77
Table 2: Distribution of Embedded Visual Communication Tools among Pins 78
Table 3: Embedded Visual Communication Tools by Categories of LD Information

ABSTRACT

In the last decade, there has been a shift towards using online social networks to search for and consume health information. Pinterest, a social media platform that is frequently used by parents and teachers, provides a virtual environment where health information can be communicated and shared among users through images. Learning Disabilities constitutes the largest field of Special Education in North America, yet no study thus far has explored the accuracy of Learning Disabilities-related content on Pinterest. This study examined how information about Learning Disabilities is presented on Pinterest. Results indicated that there is a vast amount of Learning Disability content on Pinterest, although users have to sift through many irrelevant pins when using this platform to search for information about Learning Disabilities. Infographics were, by far, the most used visual communication tool to present Learning Disability content. Furthermore, the findings showed that a large majority of the Learning Disability information on Pinterest in scientifically valid, suggesting that Pinterest is a good source of information for LDs. These findings, along with possibilities for future research, and practical implications for health care providers are discussed.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I want to thank my supervisor, Dr. Sara King, for her support and insight as well as for our many virtual meetings throughout this journey. Your honesty, kindness, and support have allowed me to become confident in my abilities and have carried me through roadblocks along the way. Secondly, many thanks to my second reader and committee member, Dr. Krista Ritchie, for your recommendations, insightful comments, and statistical expertise. You both have helped me to develop as a researcher, educator, and writer. I would like to acknowledge the Nova Scotia Research and Innovation Scholarship for their financial support throughout the past two years.

A special thank you to my parents, Katrin and Christoph, for your unwavering support. You always encouraged me to believe in myself, and keep pushing through, even when I wasn't sure how I would do it. Aaron, your encouragements have meant more to me than I can ever express to you.

Finally, thank you to my school psychology classmates for the support we have shown each other in navigating grad school together. It is bittersweet to know that we will go our separate ways, but I am so excited to start the next part of our journey together as colleagues and, more importantly, friends.

viii

CHAPTER ONE

Literature Review

A Learning Disability (LD) is a disorder which, despite average to above average thinking and reasoning abilities, affects an individual's ability to learn (LDAC, 2017). LDs are a widespread phenomenon in societies in which reading, writing, and arithmetic are necessary skills in everyday life (Buttner & Hasselhorn, 2011). In Canada, the estimated prevalence of LDs among children is 3.2% (Learning Disabilities Association of Canada, 2017). Similarly, Bizier et al. (2015) report that 2.0% of the Canadian population between the ages of 15 and 24 have a diagnosed LD. In the United States, about 50% of the children identified for special educational services are children with an LD, meaning that LDs constitute the largest field of special education (Kavale & Forness, 2006).

History of Learning Disabilities

In the 1800s, physicians started to note and document symptoms in patients that were similar to what would now be described as an LD (Sleeter, 1986). Whereas researchers such as Broca and Wernicke established connections between injuries to specific areas of the brain and specific behaviors in the mid-19th century, Sir William Broadbent first approached the issue of reading disorders, suggesting in 1872 that reading difficulties could be a result of a head trauma, specifically to the left hemisphere where speech and language were located (Pullen, 2016). Broadbent reported the case of a man who, following a head injury, lost the capacity to read, despite being able to write with little difficulty (Elliot & Grigorenko, 2014). Meanwhile, in Germany in the 1880s, ophthalmologist Rudolf Berlin first coined the term 'dyslexia', referring to it as a 'reading blindness' (Hagw & Silver, 1990). In 1917 Hinshelwood argued that 'reading/word blindness' was due to faulty visual memory for words and letters (Pullen, 2016). In the 1900s in the United States, the field of LDs, particularly reading disabilities, became more popular among researchers, and practitioners

started to focus on treatment approaches, particularly in the field of education. Up until the mid- to late 1900s the field of LDs was dominated by physicians and medical research (Llyod, 2005), although this has changed over the last 100 years. Samuel Orton, Grace Fernald, Marion Monroe, and Samuel Kirk were four psychology researchers who examined the importance of phonics in reading and started to work with children who were labelled with "word blindness" (Hallahan & Mercer, 2000). In the 1940s more psychologists and educators started to speak out about the fact that children with LDs were not intellectually challenged, hearing impaired, or emotionally disturbed, nor did they have brain damage (Duchan, 2001). From there, research and awareness of LDs has continued to grow and become of greater interest to psychologists and educators, rather than just physicians. Despite the history of research on LDs in the medical field, as well as the growing interest in LDs in the psychological and educational field, in the United States, LDs were not recognized officially by the Department of Education until 1975, with the passage of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA; Pullen, 2016).

The concept of learning disabilities formally came to the awareness of Canadians in the late 1950s when psychiatrist Edward Levinson described a group of students who struggled academically, despite having average intelligence (Stegemann, 2016). With Levinson's efforts, the Montréal Children's Hospital Learning Centre was created in 1960 to explore the concept of LDs and to develop effective interventions (Klassen, 2002). In 1962, the Association for Children with Learning Disabilities, the first association to support children with learning disabilities, was founded by a group of concerned parents and is now called the Learning Disabilities Association of Canada (LDAC) (Kozey & Siegel, 2008).

Practical Approaches to LD Identification

Currently, there are three practical approaches to identifying an LD: The Regression Discrepancy Model (RDM), the Response-To-Intervention Model (RTI), and the Pattern of

revised multiple times since it was first proposed to include the consideration of significance and severity (Evans, 1992).

Although it has been argued that the RDM is the most objective method of assessing LDs if followed closely (Ross, 1992), this model is not without controversy; it has been the target of several criticisms and challenges, with clinicians and researchers arguing that the use of the RDM could result in an under-identification of low IQ students with LDs. Furthermore, the RDM has been criticized for its ethnic bias and its inability to predict the prevalence of severe discrepancies (Ihori & Olvera, 2015). Specific concerns include whether the RDM truly differentiates students with low achievement without an LD from those with low achievement due to a true LD (Ihori & Olvera, 2015). An additional concern regarding the RDM relates to the inconsistent manner in which it has been traditionally used by government agencies (e.g., departments/ministries of education) and practitioners. The inconsistency with which the RDM has been defined and implemented has resulted in situations in which a student may be eligible for special education under the category of LDs in one jurisdiction but not in another (Cahan, Fono, Nirel, 2012; Van den Broeck, 2002). One of the largest criticisms of the RDM is that is has made early identification and intervention of children with suspected LDs difficult. For the most part, young children experiencing academic problems in the early elementary grades do not demonstrate the IQ-achievement discrepancy necessary to meet eligibility for LD (Speece, 2002). As a result, it is not uncommon for these students to continue to fail for an additional two or three years, and often longer, before their achievement is sufficiently low compared to their IQ and they are eligible to receive special education services. Thus, the RDM has also been labeled a "wait to fail" approach (Restori et al., 2009; Reynolds & Shaywitz, 2009). Research has clearly demonstrated that children do not generally exhibit a severe discrepancy in the early years of schooling and therefore miss out on early intervention, which has proven vital for this age

group (Burns & Riley-Tillman, 2009). Given the above-mentioned factors, the RDM is fraught with many challenges and therefore alternative methods of diagnosing LDs have been proposed.

Response to Intervention (RTI)

In response to the concerns outlined above regarding the RDM, the 2004 reauthorization of IDEA added the option for American practitioners to adopt a Response to Intervention (RTI) approach when diagnosing LDs. The key tenets of RTI are: (a) that instruction across multiple tiers is evidence-based; (b) all students are regularly screened for academic and behavior problems; (c) student response to instruction is assessed frequently; (d) teachers make instructional decisions based on data; and (e) if data indicate the need for more educational support, children move to higher tiers in the model, in which instruction becomes progressively more intense, specific, and individualized (Burns et al., 2007).

The RTI model proposes a tiered intervention approach by which students at risk of developing LDs are identified based on their performance at each tier. In this tiered intervention approach, Tier 1 refers to the implementation of universal evidence-based teaching strategies. A key focus in RTI is to ensure that the curriculum provided by general education classroom teachers is supported by research, showing that it is effective for the vast majority of children. In Tier 2, students receive intensive systematic and explicit instruction and additional opportunities to practice target skills in addition to their classroom instruction, often in a small group setting. The intervention provided in Tier 3 is more individualized and intense than in Tier 2 with smaller groups of students (e.g., 1- 4 students) and increased teaching time (e.g., 45–60 min daily) for up to 20 weeks (Vaughn et al., 2007).

At-risk students are identified via universal screenings and follow-up curriculumbased measures (CBMs) to monitor their progress and response to intervention (Fuchs & Fuchs, 2001). CBM is an approach to measuring the academic growth of individual students

and its essential purpose is to aid teachers in evaluating the effectiveness of the instruction they provide to individual students (Deno, 2003). Examples of CBMs include weekly multiplication sheets or spelling tests. Students found to be at risk of developing LDs then receive general education classroom instruction and their progress is monitored for a predetermined period of time. If the student does not respond to Tier 1 instruction in the general education classroom, then the student moves to Tier 2, in which he or she receives more intensive, systematic, and explicit instruction and additional opportunities to practice target skills, often in a small group setting (Fuchs & Fuchs, 2001). For example, an intervention for grade one students might involve practice to increase student sight-word vocabulary and practice decoding unfamiliar words. Students receiving Tier 2 intervention are assessed more often using CBMs (e.g., once per week or every other week) to monitor their response to intervention (Grosche & Volpe, 2013). If students do not show adequate progress in Tier 2, the intervention can be adjusted or replaced. Students who do not respond to the Tier 2 interventions proceed to even more intensive interventions or special education assessment at Tier 3.

In Tier 3, a multidisciplinary problem-solving team applies a more individualized and complex problem-solving model. Tier 3 involves an in-depth identification and intervention process of special learning needs with comprehensive evaluation and frequent progress monitoring to develop interventions, remediation or curriculum adaption to best address the needs of individual students (Grosche & Volpe, 2013). An intervention plan directly tailored to the individual needs of a child is then developed and implemented. When children make adequate progress and perform above benchmark on CBMs, they are then referred back to Tier 1 or 2 and their learning progress is monitored to assess the stability of responsiveness. If children do not show adequate progress to the highly individualized and intensive interventions afforded in Tier 3, problem-solving teams may choose one of the following five

options for each individual child (Vaughn & Fuchs, 2003): (1) continuing the diagnostic trial period in Tier 3 until an effective intervention is found; (2) using alternative curricula with de-emphasized academic and behavioral goals; (3) placing the student in another classroom with more resources and specialists; (4) placing the student in general education with special education accommodations to achieve good skills in other domains despite basic skill limitations in specific areas; and/or (5) placing the student in a more restrictive environment (e.g., special classes or special schools).

A successful RTI program is capable of providing numerous benefits to students with and without learning disabilities. For example, unlike the RDM, RTI results in early identification of and intervention for learning difficulties (Stecker, Fuchs & Fuchs, 2008), improved treatment validity, contextualized decision-making, improved accuracy in identifying learning disabilities, and the use of more effective interventions (Van Der Heyden & Jimerson, 2005). However, critics of the RTI approach note that consensus regarding what constitutes "response" to an intervention has not yet been achieved, resulting in inconsistent decision-making (Hale et al., 2006; Reynolds & Shaywitz, 2009). Furthermore, critics have noted that the cut-off point for defining a child as having a learning disability remains unspecified. This is reflected in the question of how many tiers the RTI approach should include (Reschly, 2005). Since each tier leads to a smaller number of children requiring more intensive intervention, the prevalence of children with LDs depends on the number of tiers included in the approach. Related to the issue of a cut-off point is the question of how to deal with children who successfully pass a tier, return to their regular classroom and fail again, implying that they need some additional support (Vaughn et al., 2003). Critics of the RTI approach have therefore questioned whether this model, because of a lack of clear guidelines about cut-offs, runs the risk of being another wait to fail model, just like the RDM.

Pattern of Strengths and Weaknesses (PSW)

The third approach to LD diagnosis explores whether a child exhibits a pattern of strengths and weaknesses in performance, achievement or both. This method is commonly referred to as the Pattern of Strengths of Weaknesses (PSW) method (Ihori & Olvera, 2015). Using the PSW model, a student must demonstrate a processing deficit, as well as a significant interaction between the cognitive/neuropsychological process and achievement, thereby suggesting the presence of an LD (Ihori & Olvera, 2014; Miciak et al., 2014). When determining an LD, the PSW approach is characterized by the following features: (a) multiple sources of data collected over a period of time using a variety of assessment tools and strategies; (b) data analyses which are grounded in the techniques of pattern seeking; (c) predictive and treatment validity; and (d) the use of logical and empirical evidence to guide decision making (Maki & Adams, 2020; Schultz, Simpson, Lynch, 2012). Although there are varied methods of implementing the PSW model, the essential steps in the process include: (a) identifying of an area of academic weakness; (b) determining whether there is an area or areas of cognitive weakness that have a logical and/or research-based link to problems in the identified academic area; (c) establishing whether there are other cognitive areas which are average or above average; and (d) analyzing these findings for a pattern that will rule out or confirm the presence of an LD (McGill et al., 2016). This approach allows clinicians and researchers to conduct a comprehensive assessment of a student's academic and cognitive processing skills and allows for instructional recommendations that are directly tied to the student's profile of strengths and weaknesses (Schultz et al., 2012). If a student is suspected of struggling with learning, a review of the educational history to develop an initial theory about the student is completed. If a cognitive processing problem is suspected, then this and related areas are assessed. Tests are selected based on the research-based association with the academic problem (Fiorello et al., 2006). For example, if the student exhibits difficulties in

reading comprehension, then the cognitive processes associated with reading comprehension are evaluated. These processes include working memory, processing speed, long-term storage and retrieval (i.e., rapid automatic naming), and auditory processing (i.e., phonemic awareness). Hypotheses are then developed about the student's cognitive strengths and weaknesses and are analyzed in the context of test results and environmental data (Miciak, 2015). These assessment data are then used for a targeted intervention phase, which makes this approach not only useful for identification, but also for treatment and remediation. However, a recent study has found that the consistency of LD identification with the PSW model is lower than with an RTI model (Maki & Adams, 2020).

Definition and Terminology of Learning Disabilities

With increasing numbers of students with an LD diagnosis in the educational system, there is a growing body of research devoted to them in the fields of educational science, psychology, sociology, medicine, and other associated disciplines (Bizier et al., 2015). Despite research across many disciplines, there is much inconsistency with respect to definition, classification, identification, and treatment of LDs. There are currently three major competing definitions or classifications of an LD used in Canada: (1) the Learning Disabilities Association of Canada definition; (2) the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders – 5th Edition (DSM-5) definition; and, much less frequently, (3) the International Classification of Diseases – 11th Revision (ICD-11) definition.

Learning Disabilities Association of Canada Definition (LDAC)

LDAC defines LDs as "disorders which may affect the acquisition, organization, retention, understanding or use of verbal or nonverbal information. These disorders affect learning in students who otherwise demonstrate at least average abilities essential for thinking and/or reasoning. [...] Learning disabilities result from impairments in one or more processes related to perceiving, thinking, remembering or learning." (LDAC, 2017). LDAC

clearly stipulates that a student with an LD has at least average to above average thinking and reasoning abilities, which are typically assessed by psychologists who conduct formal psychoeducational testing. Additionally, because the LDAC definition requires evidence of processing deficits that can be logically linked to learning challenges, it is necessary to administer tests of cognitive processing such as phonological processing, language processing, attention and memory (i.e., working memory, long-term memory, and short-term memory), processing speed, visual perception, visual-motor processing deficits may be causally linked to the LD (Price & Zwiers, 2012). Overall, the LDAC definition does not differentiate between subtypes of LDs, namely dyslexia, dyscalculia, and dysgraphia, but rather classifies LDs broadly with clarification of the areas of academic functioning (i.e., oral language, reading, written language, and mathematics) that are affected by the LD (LDAC, 2015).

Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders – 5th Edition (DSM-5) Definition

The DSM-5 does not use the term *Learning Disability*, but rather *Specific Learning Disorder* (SLD), the diagnostic criteria for which differ from the LDAC definition in a number of ways. When the DSM-5 was released in 2013, the diagnostic criteria for SLD were altered significantly from the DSM-IV criteria. The DSM-IV approach recognized three explicitly defined diagnostic categories: (1) reading disorders; (2) mathematics disorders; and (3) disorders of written expression, whereas in the DSM-5 the term SLD has become the umbrella term for mathematics, reading, and written expression disorders. Furthermore, in the DSM-IV, students were diagnosed when achievement on individually administered standardized tests of academic achievement was substantially below that expected for age, schooling, and level of intelligence (APA, 2000). With the introduction of the DSM-5 in 2013, the previously required discrepancy between IQ and achievement was removed. One of

the biggest criticisms of this discrepancy requirement was that waiting for a student to have a statistically significant discrepancy between IQ and achievements score to be diagnosed and receive interventions often wastes important time (i.e., a "wait to fail" approach) (Ihori & Olvera, 2015). In place of the ability-achievement discrepancy, academic underachievement in three key areas (i.e., reading, writing, and mathematics) became a determining criterion for SLD in the DSM-5. Specifically, a student's scores on measures of academic achievement are now required to be significantly lower than what is expected for the student's age to meet criteria for SLD (APA, 2013). Furthermore, the DSM-5 does not use the terms 'dyslexia' and 'dyscalculia', although it is noted that these are alternative terms to refer to reading and math impairments.

International Classification of Diseases, 11th Revision (ICD-11) Definition

In the International Classification System (ICD-11; World Health Organization, 2019), LDs are described as Specific Developmental Disorders of Scholastic Skills, although the term *Learning Disability* is not used in the ICD. The ICD used the term Specific Developmental Disorders of Scholastic Skills in the ICD-10 (ICD-10; World Health Organization, 1992), which was further subtyped into specific reading disorder, specific spelling disorder, disorder of arithmetical skills, and mixed types. Specific Developmental Disorders of Scholastic Skills were renamed as Developmental Learning Disorder in the recently released ICD-11, with four subtypes: (1) impairment in reading; (2) impairment in written expression; (3) impairment in mathematics; and (4) other specified impairment of learning. Similar to the LDAC criteria, the ICD-11 notes that Developmental Learning Disorders are believed to be the result of abnormalities in cognitive processing. Similar to the DSM-IV criteria, the ICD-11 criteria specify that both cognitive and academic achievement testing must be conducted to determine whether there is a significant discrepancy between a student's intelligence and academic achievement (World Health Organization, 2019).

Summary and Comparison of Definitions

Overall, there are several similarities between these three sets of diagnostic criteria. Specifically, they all require a student to have academic difficulties which cannot be explained by an Intellectual Disability or any other neurodevelopmental disorder, the impairment must be present in early years, and the impairments cannot be due to poor instruction. However, there are some important differences between these three sets of criteria. First, both the LDAC and ICD-11 criteria suggest that cognitive processing deficits are the basis of the academic underachievement, whereas the DSM-5 does not provide a hypothetical explanation of the learning difficulties. Furthermore, the ICD-11 diagnostic criteria includes subtypes with which a student can be diagnosed (i.e., specific reading disorder, specific spelling disorder, disorder of arithmetical skills, and mixed types), whereas both the LDAC and DSM-5 criteria simply use the umbrella terms LD or SLD with the specification of the affected academic impairment; this does not change the person's overall diagnosis (Büttner & Hasselhorn, 2011). Nonetheless, terms such as 'dyslexia', 'dyscalculia', and 'dysgraphia' are often used by clinicians when talking about a child's LD.

To add to the confusion surrounding LD terminology and approach to diagnosis, the term *Learning Disability* is used in the United Kingdom to refer to a person who would meet DSM-5 diagnostic criteria for Intellectual Disability (ID; Grünke & Cavendish, 2016). In the DSM-5, an ID is defined as a disorder in which individuals have deficits in intellectual functioning (i.e., IQ < 70) and adaptive functioning (APA, 2013). These differences in terminology mean that it is very complicated to examine the area of LDs cross-culturally. Additionally, different countries may use other diagnostic tools or country-specific disability-related legal provisions to determine what scholars, practitioners, and laypersons consider to be key components of an LD. Although many countries diagnose individuals with an LD by either the DSM-5 or ICD-11, some countries' approaches to acceptance of these diagnoses or

intervention models differ significantly, leading practitioners to seek out other definitions or models (Sideridis, 2007). For example, in Portugal, students with an SLD diagnosis do not constitute a special education category and hence often do not receive appropriate interventions (Sideridis, 2007).

Types of Learning Disabilities

As mentioned above, the terms reading, writing, and math disability, or dyslexia, dysgraphia, and dyscalculia are often used interchangeably with the term LD (Shafir & Siegel, 1994). All three definitions discussed above agree on the fact that an LD, SLD or Specific Developmental Disorders of Scholastic Skills typically affect the academic domains of reading, writing, and/or mathematics. However, some researchers and clinicians argue that there is an additional subtype of LD, namely non-verbal LD (NVLD). Below these types of LDs are discussed.

Reading Disability

A reading disability, also often referred to as dyslexia, affects a student's ability to process language; affected students typically have difficulty with reading, writing, and spelling. A reading disability is neurobiological in origin and impedes the development of accurate or fluent word reading (Fletcher, 2009). It is the most well-characterized specific learning disability, both neurobiologically and behaviorally (Fletcher et al., 2006). As one of the most researched types of LDs, researchers have identified several subtypes of reading disabilities. The subtypes are identified based upon whether their most prominent deficits are related to auditory-phonemic processing failures (i.e., inability to sound out words, blend sounds or spell phonetically) or visual-orthographic processing failures (i.e., inability to recognize irregularly spelled words, poor sight word vocabulary, letter and word reversals, but good phonetic skills), or failures in both processing domains (Howes et al., 1999). Readers with auditory-phonemic impairments are often categorized as having dysphonetic

dyslexia, those with visual-orthographic impairments as having dyseidetic dyslexia and those with both types of processing failures as having mixed or global dyslexia (Howes et al., 1999; Shaywitz & Shaywitz, 2008). Reading underachievement has many causes, including lack of appropriate core reading instruction, which can be compounded by environmental factors such as a home environment that does not support academic success (Fletcher et al., 2006; Pennington, 2006). Yet, some children struggle to read in spite of being provided with appropriate reading instruction, exerting a great amount of effort on their part, and having a home environment conducive to academic success. These students are classified as having a reading disability, and what consistently distinguishes students with reading disabilities from other students is their slow response to instruction (Vellutino & Fletcher, 2008). The cognitive profiles of students with reading disabilities often show a deficit in phonologybased skills such as phonological awareness, rapid automatized naming (RAN), and verbal short- term memory (Compton et al., 2012; Tobia & Marzocchi, 2014). These deficits, in turn, affect a student's reading ability and can lead to difficulties in multiple academic areas (e.g., language arts, math, written expression). The DSM-5, ICD-11, and LDAC definitions all include reading impairments in their criteria, albeit in different ways.

Writing Disability

A writing disability, also often referred to as dysgraphia, affects a student's written expression; affected students typically exhibit trouble with handwriting, spelling, and the ability to express ideas on paper. In the research literature the term dysgraphia has two different meanings: some researchers use the term to refer to impaired spelling and written expression of ideas (Berninger, 1999), whereas others apply the label to deficits affecting the motor planning or production processes required for handwriting (McCloskey & Rapp, 2017). Although these areas are often treated as separate in the literature, Roux et al. (2013) argue that these are indeed not separate in reality, but that the spelling processes are ongoing

during the production of written output and may affect the motor processes in handwriting. The researchers conclude that the greater than normal cognitive load imposed by spelling processes may lead to handwriting deficiencies, including slow and dysfluent writing.

Furthermore, writing and reading disabilities are often compared to one another, as they have similar impairments and more than likely have similar underlying cognitive processes (Döhla, Willmes & Heim, 2018; Hepner, McCloskey & Rapp, 2017). Students with a reading or writing disability often have similar cognitive profiles, in that similar cognitive processes, such as phonological processing, working memory, and visual spatial processes are all involved in learning to read and write (Berninger et al., 2015). All three diagnostic systems refer to writing impairment in their LD criteria, however the DSM-5 specifically does not use the term *dysgraphia*, despite using the terms *dyslexia* and *dyscalculia* to describe reading and mathematics disabilities, respectively.

Mathematics Disability

A mathematics disability, also often referred to as dyscalculia, affects a student's mathematics and computational skills; affected students typically exhibit difficulty with computation, concepts of time/money, remembering mathematical facts, or grasping math concepts. A mathematics disability is a specific, severe, persistent disability in learning arithmetic, not primarily attributable to factors such as low intelligence, gross neurosensory impairment, emotional disorders or lack of proper education and opportunity (Júlio-Costa et al., 2015). The development of mathematical skills can be affected by a range of factors including education, home environment, and reading ability (Wilkey, Pollack & Price, 2020). In the research literature, the term *math difficulty* is often used instead of mathematics disability or dyscalculia, making it difficult to fully assess the extent of researchers' and clinicians' understanding of dyscalculia, as well as any statistics of students diagnosed with dyscalculia (Nelson & Powell, 2018). However, the term *math difficulty* is not a diagnosis,

contrary to dyscalculia. Mathematics impairments are mentioned in all, DSM-5, ICD-11, and LDAC criteria for an LD or SLD.

Non-Verbal Learning Disability

A Nonverbal Learning Disability (NVLD) is a subtype of learning disabilities that is proposed to involve central processing deficits that lead to both learning difficulties and psychosocial problems (Palombo, 2001). One of the leading researchers in this field, Rourke (1987), characterized NVLD impairments in three areas: (1) poorer visual-motor skills than verbal skills; (2) lower mathematical achievement than sight-word reading ability; and (3) relatively limited success at solving abstract, nonverbal problems. Neither the DSM-5, the ICD-11, nor LDAC include NVLDs as an area of impairment in their criteria. Children with NVLD have been described as having social impairments in the areas of social perception, social judgment, and social interaction skills (Petti et al., 2003). However, there is limited research in the area of NVLDs and the majority of the existing research compares the profiles of children with a diagnosed NVLD to children who are diagnosed with DSM-IV Asperger's Disorder or high-functioning Autism (Nydén et al., 2010; Ryburn et al., 2009). Although many researchers have concluded that the two profiles are distinct, there remains doubt among many clinicians over whether these two diagnoses are significantly distinguishable from one another (Hagberg et al., 2013).

Cognitive Processes Associated with Learning Disabilities

The role of cognitive processing deficits and their relation to the impairments exhibited by people with LDs is a much-debated topic among clinicians and researchers working in the field of LDs (Consortium for Evidence-Based Early Intervention Practices, 2010; Hale et al., 2010; Siegel et al., 2018). Processing deficits are defined as problems with the processes of recognizing and interpreting information taken in through the senses (Ashkenazi et al., 2013; LD OnLine, n.d.). and many clinicians and researchers, along with

organizations such as LDAC, posit that some children have biologically-based cognitive deficits or cognitive dysfunctions that hinder their adequate acquisition of fundamental academic skills (Ashkenazi et al., 2013; Malekpour, Aghababaei & Abedi, 2013; Vicari et al., 2003). Some research has identified specific cognitive deficits as being closely associated with specific LDs, such as phonological processing for reading disabilities, working memory for mathematics disabilities, and orthographic processing for writing disabilities (Landerl et al., 2009; Swanson, Harris, & Graham, 2006). However, given that the relation between processing deficits and LDs is correlational, other clinicians and researchers argue that evidence of a cognitive processing deficit should not be necessary to make an LD diagnosis (Siegel at al., 2018; Lyon et al., 2001). Currently, it remains unclear whether the identified cognitive deficits are causal factors or a mere consequence or even a covariate of the disability (Vellutino et al., 2004).

Types of Cognitive Processing Deficits

Many researchers hypothesise that people with LDs have a deficit in one or more cognitive processes, such as phonological processing, auditory processing, long-term retrieval, attention, short-term memory, and/or working memory (e.g., Fletcher & Grigorenko, 2017; Malekpour, Aghababaei & Abedi, 2013; Masoura, 2006; Vicari et al., 2003). The majority of research on cognitive processing deficits in LDs has been conducted in the area of reading disabilities. Below, the most common cognitive processes that have been linked to reading, writing, and math disabilities are discussed.

Reading

Historically, reading disabilities or dyslexia were attributed to visual impairments; however recent studies have concluded that reading disabilities are not caused by impairments in visual processing but are linked to cognitive processing deficits in the areas of phonological coding, auditory processing, and semantic and syntactic skills (Ashkenazi et al.,

2013; Grünke & Cavendish, 2016; Stothers & Klein, 2010). The most consistently reported of these impairments are problems with phonological awareness (i.e., the ability to recognize, work with, and manipulate the sounds of language) (Powers et al., 2016; Snowling, 1995). Much research in recent years has shown that children who perform well on tests of phonological awareness before school entry go on to be good readers (Bar & Nevo, 2019; Dandache,Wouter & Ghesquière, 2014). It is now accepted that direct instruction in phonological skills has a beneficial effect on reading and spelling performance, especially when combined with teaching of letter-sound relationships (Ferraz et al., 2018; Johnston, 2019).

Reading disability research has been further dominated by the question of whether a single cognitive deficit is necessary and sufficient to cause all behavioral characteristics of the disorder. The dominant hypothesis of this kind has been the phonological-deficit hypothesis (e.g., Snowling, 1995; Wagner, 1986). However, assuming that a single cognitive deficit is responsible for causing reading impairments has a number of shortcomings. First, there is no single cognitive processing deficit found that can explain all behavioral symptoms of all cases with reading disability (e.g., Ramus & Ahissar, 2012). For example, not all individuals with reading disability show a phonological deficit (e.g., Pennington et al., 2012; Valdois et al., 2011). Conversely, not all individuals with a phonological deficit have a reading disability (e.g., Snowling, 2008). This raises doubts about a causal link between the cognitive process and the behavioural manifestation of the disorder and points to the possibility that various constellations of underlying cognitive deficits can lead to the behavioral symptoms of a reading disability. In a more recent study (Menghini et al., 2010), the complex associations between reading deficits and cognitive deficits was examined. These researchers investigated the hypothesis that reading disabilities might be accompanied by a large number of independent deficits, as proposed by the multiple cognitive deficit

model of reading disabilities (Pennington, 2006). In a sample of children between 8 and 17 years of age, the researchers found that only about half of the variance in two reading efficiency tests could be explained by phonological impairments. Other cognitive processes that have been linked to the development of a reading disability are phonological/auditory processing, verbal working memory, processing speed, long-term retrieval (specifically RAN), and executive attentional skills (Frisk, 1999). These, however, have not been researched in as in-depth a manner as phonological processing has. It has been hypothesized that executive attentional skills may not be the root cause for a reading disability but may interfere with a student's ability to learn reading (Démonet et al., 2004). Furthermore, researchers have shown that verbal working memory and processing speed deficits are very often associated with reading comprehension difficulties (Snowling & Hulme, 2012).

Writing

Unlike a reading disability, there exist only few studies examining writing disability/disorder of written expression or dysgraphia. However, research has demonstrated similarities between the cognitive profiles and underlying cognitive processes in students with reading and writing disabilities (Döhla et al., 2018). There is evidence for a link between reading and spelling and phonological processing abilities (Döhla et al., 2018; Winkes, 2014). Overall, the important influence of phonological processing on reading and spelling performance has already been established, but the evidence of this is much richer for the field of reading disabilities than writing disabilities.

In addition to phonological processing, orthographical processing has been examined as a potential deficit in students with writing disabilities (Brunsdon et al., 2005; Hanley et al., 1992; Romani, Ward & Olson, 1999). Orthographic processing is the ability to understand and recognise writing conventions as well as recognising correct and incorrect spellings of words. Several studies have found that students with a writing disability have an orthographic

processing impairment (Miceli & Capasso, 2006; Brunsdon et al., 2005; Hanley, Hastie & Kay, 1992). However, these studies also state that orthographic processing is often not the only underlying cognitive processing deficit in these students and often occurs in addition to a phonological processing deficit.

Mathematics

A number of studies have suggested a link between working memory storage and mathematics abilities (Ashkenazi et al., 2013; Attout & Majerus, 2015; Layes et al., 2018). Memory difficulties that affect arithmetic are mainly related to problems in storing and retrieving arithmetic facts in long-term memory and/or problems with working memory (Andersson & Östergren, 2012). Swanson and Beebe-Frankenberger (2004) reported a moderate correlation between working memory and mathematics problem solving. Hitch et al. (1988) found that preschool children rely on visuospatial working memory more than older children do, and Rasmussen and Bisanz (2005) found visuospatial working memory to be the best and only unique predictor of preschool performance on standard nonverbal arithmetic problems. Despite the consistency of researchers reporting on the link between working memory and mathematics abilities, research on the effectiveness of working memory training has been mixed, and working memory interventions have not been found to be as effective in students with math disabilities (Layes et al., 2018; Praet & Desoete, 2019; Shi & Liu, 2016) as phonological awareness interventions are with students with reading disabilities.

Intervention

The field of LD assessment and diagnosis remains very controversial, due to varying definitions, diagnostic approaches, and intervention approaches. When designing and implementing interventions, it is particularly important that clinicians, parents, and teachers be aware of the evidence for and against various interventions. Psychologists and other health

professionals refer to interventions that have been shown to be consistently effective as evidence-based interventions (EBI) or, more broadly, as evidence-based practice (EBP). The American Psychological Association (APA; 2016) describes EBP as "the integration of the best available research with clinical expertise in the context of patient characteristics, culture, and preferences" (American Psychological Association, 2016, p. 273). Similarly, the Canadian Psychological Association (CPA) describes EBPs as treatments and interventions that are based on research findings published in the peer-reviewed scientific literature (CPA, 2012). The CPA further states that, for an intervention to be considered evidence-based, it must be examined in multiple randomized controlled trials (RCTs) and participants should be followed-up long-term to assess their reactions, symptoms, and functioning; these findings are then used to inform further decisions about treatment planning, modification, completion, and discontinuation. Evidence-based interventions must be subjected to many systematic reviews and meta-analyses to ensure that they are effective and safe. Overall, an intervention is considered evidence-based if it has been evaluated systematically and produces consistently positive results when implemented with fidelity (Cleaver & Wood, 2018). Hence, when treating LDs, or any other disorder, the goal is to use EBPs whenever possible to ensure the best outcome for the patient/client.

One of the few LD interventions considered to be evidence-based is Direct Instruction (DI; Wieber et al., 2017). DI is a model for teaching that emphasizes well-developed and carefully planned lessons designed around small learning increments and clearly defined and prescribed teaching tasks (Swanson, 1999). This intervention has mostly been shown to be effective in youth with LDs that affect reading, rather than mathematics and writing (Ritchey, 2011). This may be due to the fact that the majority of LD research has been done in the field of reading and not mathematics and writing. DI builds on the assumption that all students can learn with well-designed and evidence-based instruction. When a student does not learn, it

does not necessarily indicate a shortcoming in the student but could also be due to ineffective instruction (Wieber at al., 2017). DI therefore assumes all students can learn new material when (a) they have mastered prerequisite knowledge and skills and (b) the instruction is unambiguous (Stockard et al., 2018). Mastery learning is a key element of DI. DI theory posits that when students become fluent in a new task, fully grasping a new concept or skill, it becomes part of an existing repertoire. It is then easier to learn new material that builds on that foundation. DI programs are developed in a multistage, multiyear process that begins with a detailed logical analysis of the concept to be taught. Carefully worded examples and teaching scripts are developed and tested with small groups to help ensure that they are unambiguous. Materials are logically sequenced, with placement tests, systematic review of previously taught material, and regular testing of mastery (Huitt et al., 2009).

Despite research and clinical evidence pointing to the effectiveness of DI, many parents and teachers are not very familiar with the idea and importance of DI, leading to a lack of DI interventions in schools and other settings (e.g., private practices or learning centres) (VanDerHeyden, 2018). A recent study of American teachers found that many do not receive any training in EBPs, and only a small percentage have access to professional development sessions on EBP (Cooper et al., 2018). Additionally, there are many school psychologists who use non-EBP practices, which researchers suggest is due to a lack of training (VanDerHeyden, 2018). Becker and Domitrovich (2011) state that for any good EBP to be sustainable in the education field, the system or infrastructure must be supportive of the practice or intervention. Often, according to these researchers, this can be a hurdle for the implementation of EBPs for professionals. Kratochwill and Shernoff (2004) suggested that another reason for the lack of EBP implementation in schools may be due to theoretical or philosophical beliefs of practitioners and trainers and that when a problem arises during implementation of an EBP, there is no shared responsibility or problem-solving between

practitioners, trainers, and the system in which the EBP is being implemented. A study found that parents and teachers report three main barriers to accessing health information for their children and students: (1) trustworthiness (i.e., how confident are they in the research that is conducted); (2) usability (i.e., practicality of a practice); and (3) accessibility (i.e., how easy the information is to obtain) (Carnine, 1997).

The Role of the Internet as a Health Resource

The Internet has become a key means to accessing health information and for some people, the Internet may be replacing or supplementing health professionals as a source of health information (Dolce, 2011; Phillips, 2020). The perceived benefits of online health information-seeking include widespread access to health information, convenience (i.e., ease and speed), and anonymity (Fox et al., 2000). These benefits are expected to enable individuals to play an active role in their health care, make better-informed decisions, and possibly improve health outcomes (Powell, Darvell & Gray, 2003). There are also concerns that the variable quality of online health information combined with limited ability to critically evaluate health information may contribute to negative outcomes, such as unnecessary physician visits, delays in seeking necessary medical care, change in treatments, and seeking alternative treatments that can be harmful (Cline & Haynes, 2001; Powell et al., 2011). Exploration of people's everyday engagement with online health information has highlighted researchers' concerns with the reliability of health information on the Internet (Nettleton et al., 2005). However, developments in mobile and social media technologies have precipitated changes in information-seeking practices. In the UK, for example, users' reliance on search engines (e.g., Google) is decreasing, with users choosing to consume information through their online social networks, such as social media, blogs, chat rooms, and personal websites (Dutton et al., 2013).

This shift towards relying on online social networks to search for and consume health information means that there are many social media platforms that provide information about interventions for various health and mental health conditions, including LDs. This information is easily accessible, but many consumers may not be able to distinguish between EBP and non-EBP interventions. With respect to interventions for LDs, many websites and health care team. The majority of them indicated that they were most often looking for support, advice, and companionship from others with the same condition when using social media as a resource. Findings indicated that only a quarter of adolescents view social media as a useful source of health information and that they primarily view it as a means to gain social support and understanding within the health community. Although these studies did not examine the medical or scientific accuracy of information found on social media, a recent study has found that only approximately 19% of the medically-oriented cancer information shared on Facebook was scientifically false (Gage-Bouchard et al., 2018). There is a particular danger in the amount of false information being spread on social media, as researchers have found that posts, regardless of the source of the poster or the information contained in the post, are often perceived as more credible if they have high user engagement (i.e., likes) (Borah & Xiao, 2018). When this false information is perceived as credible due to high user engagement, panic can quickly spread among groups and populations (Strekalova, 2017) or dangerous movements such as the anti-vaccination movement can be started (Jang et al., 2019). These studies shed light on the danger of blindly relying on social media for health information and emphasize the need for consumers to fact-check all the information they read, ideally with a health care professional.

Researchers have suggested that Rogers' (2003) Diffusion of Innovation (DoI) theory can explain how health information online is perceived and forwarded to others, which is important to understanding the validity of health information on social media (Record et al., 2018). According to Rogers (2003), innovation diffusion is a process whereby innovations spread via communication channels between and among members of a social system over time. The ultimate acceptance of innovations by members of the social system depends primarily on five user perceived innovation characteristics: relative advantage, compatibility, complexity, trialability, and observability (Rogers, 2003). The end result of this diffusion is

that people, as part of a social system, adopt a new idea, behaviour, or product. Record et al. (2018) argue that there are five key stages in applying the DoI theory to individuals' behaviours on social media: (1) obtaining knowledge (i.e., awareness of health information on social media); (2) persuasion (i.e., evaluation of health information); (3) decision making (i.e., intention to seek/not seek health information); (4) implementation (i.e., seeking of health information); and (5) confirmation (i.e., evaluation of information found). The researchers sampled Reddit users from a university population (n = 389), who were asked to complete online surveys in which they were asked about the frequency of their Reddit use, the frequency with which they seek health information on Reddit, and their perceived credibility of the found information. The researchers found that over 30% of Reddit users exist somewhere between the implementation (i.e., behavioral enactment) and confirmation (i.e., behavioral evaluation) phases of DoI with respect to health information. In other words, almost a third of users are enacting, exchanging, and evaluating health-related information sought on this platform. Interestingly, the findings of this study suggest that users who seek health information on the platform are likely to try to enact the found information regardless of whether or not they perceive the information to be credible. This suggests that there is a level of trust in the information found on Reddit such that it does not matter whether the source is credible, the advice is worth implementing. These results suggest that there is a growing population that is willing to accept much of the information found on social media without questioning it.

Pinterest

Social networking websites, such as Pinterest, are growing in popularity, and are gaining recognition as having the potential to reach diverse groups of individuals with health-related information (Paige, Stellefson, Chaney & Alber, 2015). Pinterest is a publicly accessible and free social networking website (www.pinterest.com) that only requires

development of a unique user profile to engage with the platform. On Pinterest, there are a variety of visual communication tools (e.g., videos, interactive games, photographs, maps, graphs, diagrams) used to convey information. In 2014, a large-scale US survey found that Pinterest is beginning to replace traditional search engines for many active Pinterest users, with 39% of Pinterest users indicating that they choose Pinterest over traditional search engines such as Google (Gilbreath, 2014). In light of the dynamic learning potential of Pinterest, this popular image-sharing social networking website could become an effective patient education resource for individuals with low health literacy and mental health difficulties. A recent study found that a significantly greater proportion of Internet users from traditionally medically underserved and hard-to-reach populations, including rural residents and individuals with an annual income less than \$30,000 reported using Pinterest to obtain information about medical diagnoses (Duggan et al., 2015). There is research to suggest that women are more likely to use Pinterest as a resource, regardless of the topic (Paige et al., 2015); however, there is also research that shows women are more likely to use any type of social media to gather health-related information compared to men (Nikoloudakis et al., 2018).

Another target group that often uses Pinterest are teachers and school psychologists (Cleaver & Wood, 2018; Hall et al., 2018). A study by Schroeder, Curcio & Lundgren (2019) found that elementary school teachers used Pinterest to gather ideas for items such as project-based learning, anchor charts, worksheets, science explorations, workstations, crafts, opportunities for differentiation, and creative ways to save money as a teacher, whereas secondary teachers used Pinterest more to search for specific items such as primary-sources readings, novels, world maps, content-specific websites (e.g., French news), and interactive math notebooks. School psychologists have been reported to use Pinterest for finding

intervention materials and handouts, especially those of social-emotional and behavioral nature (Hall et al., 2018).

Recently, Pinterest was one of the first social media platforms to announce their intention to monitor pins related to widespread conspiracy theories, such as anti-vaccination and flat-earth believers. They have even gone a step further and have engineered their search algorithm to only show content from leading public health institutions, such as the World Health Organization (WHO), Centers for Disease Control (CDC), and American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP), when users look up search terms such as 'measles' and 'vaccine safety' (Pinterest, 2019). In 2020, during the global Covid-19 pandemic, Pinterest included any search terms related to 'Covid-19' to also only result in pins from leading public health institutions.

Usability of Pinterest

Users on Pinterest are able to search, virtually bookmark or "pin," important and relevant images from host webpages using an image placed on a "pinboard." Pinboards are topic-specific virtual bulletin boards that allow users to post, save, and share pins related to each pinboard's designated topic or purpose. Group pinboards enable collaborative sharing of pins among Pinterest users who join designated groups. These group-oriented pinboards are conducive to social interaction, because they allow Pinterest users with similar interests to connect with one another by repinning (i.e., sharing), commenting on, and liking content pinned on one common pinboard (Wilkinson, 2013). After entering keywords into a search bar, Pinterest yields lists of images associated with webpages relevant to the keyword search. Research suggests that searching for health-related information via image-based resources is preferred among individuals with limited health literacy skills, because it allows low-literate users to obtain search results without having to read and process an excessive amount of text (Mackert et al., 2009). Although Pinterest does not officially publish users' search habits or
their algorithms, a Pinterest software engineer, Jenni Liu, has explained in interviews that about 40% of pins on Pinterest are found through Pinterest's 'more like this' algorithm (Sehl, 2020).

A study by Paige, Stellefson, Chaney and Alber in 2015 examined the health information on Pinterest about Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD). The authors evaluated 514 pins that related to COPD in any way and found that half of the pins were about self-help management for patients and that infographics and photographs of real people were more likely to be liked and re-pinned. These findings are important for researchers to understand, as they explain how patients obtain health information and the types of information and visual display that patients find most helpful. Using social media platforms such as Pinterest could be an effective way for clinicians and researchers to reach patients who have low literacy or who live in rural areas for the purpose of information dissemination. However, despite the usefulness of the findings with respect to patients' preferences, this study did not assess the accuracy of the information found on Pinterest.

As noted above, previous studies have examined the role of social media in the treatment and management of various other medical diagnoses, however no study (that we know of) has examined the availability and accuracy of information about LDs on social media platforms such as Pinterest. Since research has shown that teachers, school psychologists, and mothers are frequent Pinterest users and that these individuals often provide the majority of support to students with LDs, it is important to investigate the availability and credibility of LD-related information on Pinterest, as well as user engagement with this information. Of specific interest are topics such as general information (e.g., signs/symptoms, diagnosis, terminology used) and management (e.g., interventions, resources). Gaining an understanding of the information availability and accuracy of LD-related information on Pinterest could assist clinicians in understanding how their

patients/clients obtain information and how to better communicate about EBP to various groups.

Summary

LDs are a widespread phenomenon in modern societies and schools report rising numbers of students who have an LD diagnosis. With these rising numbers, understanding how social media may be a resource to parents and teachers has become crucial. Research has shown that Pinterest has become a resource for individuals who are seeking out health-related information. It is important for researchers and clinicians to understand where children and families affected by LDs obtain information about these disorders and how to effectively communicate evidence-based information to these target groups. Understanding whether the information about LDs presented on Pinterest is evidence-based could help clinicians understand where their patients may be getting their information. This understanding could lead to more effective clinician and researcher engagement with sites such as Pinterest. To our knowledge, no researchers have explored how Pinterest can be used as a health resource for LDs. With this in mind, the current study examined the availability and accuracy of information about LDs on Pinterest with the goal of developing recommendations about how clinicians and researchers can educate families and teachers on the topic of LDs.

References

- Alahmadi, N. (2016). New approaches to the diagnosis and treatment of learning disabilities in an international context. *Zeitschrift für Neuropsychologie*, 27(4), 265–271. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1024/1016-264X/a000180.
- Al Mamun, M., Ibrahim, H. M., & Turin, T. C. (2015). Social media in communicating health information: An analysis of Facebook groups related to hypertension. *Preventing Chronic Disease: Public Health Research, Practice, and Policy*, 12. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.5888/pcd12.140265
- American Psychiatric Association (APA). (2000). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders*. (4th ed.). Washington, DC: text revision.
- American Psychiatric Association (APA). (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (5th ed.). Arlington, VA: Author.
- American Psychological Association. (2016). Policy statement on evidence-based practice in psychology. Retrieved from http://www.apa.org/pubs/journals/features/evidencebased-statement.pdf
- Andersson, U. & Östergren, R. (2012). Number magnitude processing and basic cognitive functions in children with mathematical learning disabilities. *Learn Individ Differ 22*. 701–714
- Ashkenazi, S., Black, J. M., Abrams, D. A., Hoeft, F., & Menon, V. (2013). Neurobiological underpinnings of math and reading learning disabilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 46(6), 549–569. https://doi-

org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1177/0022219413483174

Atkinson, N., & Gold, S. (2002). The promise and challenge ofeHealth interventions. *American Journal of Health Behavior*, *26*, 494–503.

- Attout, L., & Majerus, S. (2015). Working memory deficits in developmental dyscalculia: The importance of serial order. *Child Neuropsychology*, 21(4), 432–450. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/09297049.2014.922170
- Baddeley, A. (2012). Working memory: Theories, models, and controversies. *Annual Review* of *Psychology*, 63, 1–29. doi: 10.1146/annurev-psych-120710-100422
- Bar, K. I., & Nevo, E. (2019). The relations of early phonological awareness, rapid-naming and speed of processing with the development of spelling and reading: a longitudinal examination. *Journal of Research in Reading*, 42(1), 97–122. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1111/1467-9817.12242
- Barker, C. & Pistrang, N., & Eliott, R. (2015). *Research methods in clinical psychology: An introduction for students and practitioners* (3rd ed). West Sussex, UK: Wiley.
- Becker, K. D., & Domitrovich, C. E. (2011). The Conceptualization, Integration, and Support of Evidence-Based Interventions in the Schools. *School Psychology Review*, 40(4), 582–589.
- Berg, H. (2019). How does evidence-based practice in psychology work? as an ethical demarcation. *Philosophical Psychology*, 32(6), 853–875. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/09515089.2019.1632424
- Berninger, V. W. (1999). Coordinating transcription and text generation in working memory during composing: Automatic and constructive processes. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 22, 99–112. doi:10.2307/1511269.
- Berninger, V. W., Richards, T. L., & Abbott, R. D. (2015). Differential diagnosis of dysgraphia, dyslexia, and OWL LD: Behavioral and neuroimaging evidence. *Reading* and Writing: An Interdisciplinary Journal, 28(8), 1119–1153. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1007/s11145-015-9565-0

- Bizier, C., Till, M., & Nicholls, G. (2015). Learning disabilities among Canadians aged 15 years and older. Ottawa, Ontario, Canada: Statistics Canada.
- Borah, P., & Xiao, X. (2018). The importance of 'likes': The interplay of message framing, source, and social endorsement on credibility perceptions of health information on Facebook. *Journal of Health Communication*, 23(4), 399–411. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/10810730.2018.1455770
- Bravo, C. A., & Hoffman-Goetz, L. (2017). Social media and men's health: A content analysis of Twitter conversations during the 2013 movember campaigns in the United States, Canada, and the United Kingdom. *Bn fs jlbo! pvsobrhg!N fo t!I fbni*, 11(6), 1627–1641. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1177/1557988315617826
- Brunsdon, R., Coltheart, M., & Nickels, L. (2005). Treatment of irregular word spelling in developmental surface dysgraphia. Cognitive Neuropsychology, 22(2), 213 251. doi:10.1080/02643290442000077
- Burns, M., Deno, S., & Jimerson, S. (2007). Toward a Unified Response-to-Intervention
 Model. In S. Jimerson, M. Burns & A. VanDerHeyden (Eds.), *Handbook of Response* to Intervention. New York, NY: Springer
- Burns, M., & Riley-Tillman, T. (2009). Response to intervention and eligibility decisions: we need to wait to succeed. *Communiqué*, 38 (1), 10 11.
- Buttner, G., & Hasselhorn, M. (2011). Learning Disabilities: Debates on Definitions, Causes, Subtypes, and Responses. *International Journal of Disability, Development and Education*, 58(1), 75–87.
- Cahan, S., Fono, D., & Nirel, R. (2012). The Regression-Based Discrepancy Definition of Learning Disability: A Critical Appraisal. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 45(2), 170– 178.

Callinan, S., Cunningham, E., & Theiler, S. (2013). Revisiting discrepancy theory in learning disabilities: What went wrong and why we should go back. *Australian Journal of Guidance and Counselling*, 23(1), 1–17. https://doi org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1017/jgc.2012.22

Canadian Psychological Association (2012). *Evidence-based practice of psychological treatments: A Canadian perspective*. Retrieved from https://cpa.ca/docs/File/Practice/Report_of_the_EBP_Task_Force_FINAL_Board_Approved_2012.pdf

- Carnine, D. (1997). Bridging the research-to-practice gap. *Exceptional Children*, *63*, 513–521.
- Cleaver, S. & Wood, C. (2018). Using Pinterest to Find and Share Evidence-Based Practices. *Intervention in School and Clinic*, *54*(2).
- Cline, R. & Haynes, K. (2001). Consumer health information seeking on the Internet: the state of the art. *Health Educ Res*, *16*(6), 671-692.
- Cochrane, A. L. (1999). Effectiveness and efficiency: Random reflections on health services. London: Royal Society of Medicine Press

Compton, D. L., Fuchs, L. S., Fuchs, D., Lambert, W., & Hamlett, C. (2012). The cognitive and academic profiles of reading and mathematics learning disabilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 45(1), 79–95. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1177/0022219410393012

- Consortium for Evidence-Based Early Intervention Practices. (2010). A response to the Learning Disabilities Association of America (LDA) white paper on specific learning disabilities (SLD) identification.
- Cooper, J. T., Gage, N. A., Alter, P. J., LaPolla, S., MacSuga-Gage, A. S., & Scott, T. M. (2018). Educators' self-reported training, use, and perceived effectiveness of evidence-

based classroom management practices. *Preventing School Failure*, 62(1), 13–24. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/1045988X.2017.1298562

- Cullen Pullen, P. (2016). Historical and Current Perspectives on Learning Disabilities in the United States. *Learning Disabilities -- A Contemporary Journal*, *14*(1), 25–37.
- Cummins, C. O., Evers, K. E., Johnson, J. L., Paiva, A., Procaska, J., & Procaska, J. M.
 (2004). Assessing stage of change and informed decision making for Internet participation in health promotion and disease management. *Managed Care Interface*, *17*, 27–32.
- Dahl, A. A., Hales, S. B., & Turner-McGrievy, G. M. (2016). Integrating social media into weight loss interventions. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, 9, 11–15. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1016/j.copsyc.2015.09.018
- Dandache, S., Wouters, J., & Ghesquière, P. (2014). Development of reading and phonological skills of children at family risk for dyslexia: A longitudinal analysis from kindergarten to sixth grade. *Dyslexia: An International Journal of Research and Practice*, 20(4), 305–329. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1002/dys.1482
- Danforth, S. (2011). The Actuarial Turn in the Science of Learning Disabilities. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, *34*(2), 123–136. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1177/073194871103400202
- Decker, S. L., Hale, J. B., & Flanagan, D. P. (2013). Professional Practice Issues in the Assessment of Cognitive Functioning for Educational Applications. *Psychology in the Schools*, 50(3), 300–313. Retrieved from http://search.ebscohost.com.ezproxy.msvu.ca/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eric&AN=EJ1_009804&site=ehost-live&scope=site

- Démonet, J.-F., Taylor, M. J., & Chaix, Y. (2004). Developmental dyslexia. *Lancet*, 363(9419), 1451-1460. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1016/S0140-6736(04)16106-0.
- Deno, S. (2003). Curriculum-Based Measures: Development and Perspectives. *Assessment* for Effective Intervention, 28(3-4), 3-12.
- D'Intino, J. S. (2017). Learning disabilities in Canada: Definitions and accommodations. *Canadian Psychology/Psychologie Canadienne*, *58*(3), 228–237. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1037/cap0000116
- Developmental Learning Centre (n.d.). How can omega 3 help children with learning difficulties?. Retrieved from https://www.developlearning.co.nz/parent-resources/blog/50-how-can-omega-3-help-children-with-learning-difficulties
- Döhla, D., Willmes, K., & Heim, S. (2018). Cognitive Profiles of Developmental Dysgraphia. *Frontiers in psychology*, *9*, 2006. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.02006
- Dolce, M. (2011). The Internet as a Source of Health Information: Experiences of Cancer Survivors and Caregivers with Healthcare Providers. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 38(3), 353-359.
- Duchan, J. (2001). History of speech-pathology in America: Kurt Goldstein. Retrieved from: http://www.ascu.buffalo.edu/~duchan/history_subpages/
- Duggan M, Ellison NB, Lampe C, Lenhart A, Madden M. (2015). Demographics of key social networking platforms. Retrieved from http://www.pewinternet.org/2015/01/09/demographics-of-key-socialnetworkingplatforms-2/.
- Dutton, W., Blank, G. & Groselj, D. (2013). *Cultures of the Internet: The Internet in Britain*. Oxford: Oxford Internet Institute, University of Oxford.

Elliot, J., & Grigorenko, E. (2014). The Dyslexia Debate. Cambridge University Press.

- Evans, L. D. (1992). Severe Does Not Always Imply Significant: Bias of a Regression Discrepancy Model. *Journal of Special Education*, 26(1), 57–67.
- Ferraz, E., Gonçalves, T. dos S., Freire, T., Mattar, T. de L. F., Lamônica, D. A. C., Maximino, L. P., & Abreu Pinheiro Crenitte, P. (2018). Effects of a phonological reading and writing remediation program in students with dyslexia: Intervention for specific learning disabilities. *Folia Phoniatrica et Logopaedica:International Journal of Phoniatrics, Speech Therapy and Communication Pathology*, 70(2), 59–73. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1159/000489091
- Fiorello, C. A., Hale, J. B., & Snyder, L. E. (2006). Cognitive hypothesis testing and response to intervention for children with reading problems. Psychology in the Schools, 43(5) 835-853.
- Flanagan, D., Ortiz, S., Alfonso, V, & Dynda, A. (2006). Integration of response to intervention and norm-referenced tests in learning disability identification Learning from the Tower of Babel. *Psychology in the Schools, 43*, 807-825.
- Fletcher, J. M., & Grigorenko, E. L. (2017). Neuropsychology of Learning Disabilities: The Past and the Future. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society : JINS*, 23(9-10), 930–940. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1355617717001084
- Fletcher, J. (2009). Dyslexia: The evolution of a scientific concept. *Journal of International Neuropsychological Society*, 15, 501–508. https://doi.org/10.1017/51355617709090900.
- Fletcher, J. M., Morris, R. D., & Lyon, G. R. (2006). Classification and definition of learning disabilities: An integrative perspective. In H. L. Swanson, K. R. Harris, & S. Graham (Eds.), Handbook of learning disabilities (pp. 30–56). New York: Guilford Press.

Fox, S., Horrigan, J., Lenhart, A., Spooner, T., Burke, M., Lewis, O. & Carter, C. (2000). The online health care revolution: How the Web helps Americans take better care of themselves. *Pew Internet & American Life Project: Online life report*. https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/wp-

content/uploads/sites/9/media/Files/Reports/2000/PIP_Health_Report.pdf.pdf

- Frisk, M. (1999). A complex background in children and adolescents with psychiatric disorders: Developmental delay, dyslexia, heredity, slow cognitive processing and adverse social factors in a multifactorial entirety. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 8(3), 225–236. doi:10.1007/s007870050133.
- Fuchs, D., & Fuchs, L. S. (2001). Responsiveness-to-intervention: a blueprint for practitioners, policymakers, and parents. *Teaching Exceptional Children*, *38*, 57–61.
- Gage-Bouchard, E. A., LaValley, S., Warunek, M., Beaupin, L. K., & Mollica, M. (2018). Is cancer information exchanged on social media scientifically accurate? *Journal of Cancer Education*, 33(6), 1328–1332. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1007/s13187-017-1254z
- Gilbreath, B. (2014). Thinking differently about Pinterest. *Journal of Digital and Social Marketing*, 2(2), 110-117.
- Griffiths, F., Lindenmeyer, A., Powell, J., Lowe, P., & Thorogood, M. (2006). Why are health care interventions delivered over the internet? A systematic review of the published literature. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 8, e10.
- Gray, S., Chaban, P., Martinussen, R., Goldberg, R., Gotlieb, H., Kronitz, R., Hockenberry, M., Tannock, R. (2012). Effects of a computerized working memory training program on working memory, attention, and academics in adolescents with severe LD and comorbid ADHD: A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *53*(12), 1277-1284. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2012.02592.x

- Grosche, M., & Volpe, R. J. (2013). Response-to-intervention (RTI) as a model to facilitate inclusion for students with learning and behaviour problems. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 28(3), 254–269. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/08856257.2013.768452
- Grünke, M., & Cavendish, W. (2016). Learning Disabilities around the globe: Making sense of the heterogeneity of the different viewpoints. *Learning Disabilities: A Contemporary Journal, 14*(1), 1-8.
- Gyenes, J., & Siegel, L. S. (2014). A Canada-Wide Examination of the Criteria Employed for Learning Disability Documentation in English Speaking Postsecondary Institutions. *Canadian Journal of School Psychology*, 29(4), 279–295.
- Hagberg, B. S., Nydén, A., Cederlund, M., & Gillberg, C. (2013). Asperger syndrome and "non-verbal learning problems" in a longitudinal perspective: Neuropsychological and social adaptive outcome in early adult life. *Psychiatry Research*, 210(2), 553–558. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1016/j.psychres.2013.06.006
- Hagw, R. A. & Silver, A. A. (1990). *Disorders of learning in Childhood*. John Wiley & Sons. New York.
- Hale, J., Kaufman, A., Nagileri, J., & Kavale, K. (2006). Implementation of IDEA:
 Integrating response to intervention and cognitive assessment methods. *Psychology in the Schools*, 43, 753-770.
- Hale, J, Alfonso, V, Berninger, V, Bracken, B, Christo, C, Clark, E, . . . Yalof, J. (2010).
 Critical Issues in Response-To-Intervention, Comprehensive Evaluation, and Specific Learning Disabilities Identification and Intervention: An Expert White Paper Consensus. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, *33*(3), 223-236. doi: 10.1177/073194871003300310

- Hall, C. M., Breeden, N. C., & Giacobe, N. (2018). I found it on Pinterest: An exploration of Pinterest content for followers of the National Association of School Psychologists. *Contemporary School Psychology*, 22(4), 413–423. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1007/s40688-018-0174-1
- Hallahan, D. P. and Mercer, C. D., (2001). Learning disabilities, historical perceptions. Executive summary. Retrieved from: http://www.air.org;/ldsummit/
- Hausmann, J. S., Touloumtzis, C., White, M. T., Colbert, J. A., & Gooding, H. C. (2017).Adolescent and young adult use of social media for health and its implications. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 60(6), 714–719.

https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2016.12.025

- Health Association Nova Scotia (2013). Rural Health and Service Delivery in Nova Scotia. Retrieved from
 - https://www.healthassociation.ns.ca/res/base/documents/library/research%20and%20poli cy/health%20association%20nova%20scotia%20-

%20rural%20health%20and%20service%20delivery%20in%20nova%20scotia%20%20a %20profile%20and%20recomendations%20for%20discussion%20-%20september%202013.pdf.

Hanley, J. R., Hastie, K., & Kay, J. (1992). Developmental Surface Dyslexia and Dysgraphia:
An Orthographic Processing Impairment. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology Section A*, 44(2), 285–319. doi:10.1080/02724989243000046

Hepner, C., McCloskey, M., & Rapp, B. (2017). Do reading and spelling share orthographic representations? Evidence from developmental dysgraphia. *Cognitive Neuropsychology*, 34(3/4), 119–143. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/02643294.2017.1375904

- Hitch, G. J., Halliday, S., Schaafstal, A. M. and Schraagen, M. C. 1988. Visual working memory in young children. *Mem. Cogn.*, 16, 120–132.
- Howes, N. L., Bigler, E. D., Lawson, J. S., & Burlingame, G. M. (1999). Reading disability subtypes and the test of memory and learning. *Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology*, 14(3), 317–339. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1093/arclin/14.3.317
- Huitt, W. G., Monetti, D. M., & Hummel, J. H. (2009). Direct approach to instruction. In C.
 Reigeluth & A. Carr-Chellman (Eds.), *Instructional-design theories and models: Vol. 3. Building a common knowledge base* (pp. 73–98). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum
- Ihori, D., & Olvera, P. (2015). Discrepancies, responses, and patterns: Selecting a method of assessment for specific learning disabilities. *Contemporary School Psychology*, 19(1), 1– 11. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1007/s40688-014-0042-6
- Jang, S. M., Mckeever, B. W., Mckeever, R., & Kim, J. K. (2019). From social media to mainstream news: The information flow of the vaccine-autism controversy in the US, Canada, and the UK. *Health Communication*, 34(1), 110–117. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/10410236.2017.1384433
- Johnston, V. (2019). Dyslexia: What Reading Teachers Need to Know. *Reading Teacher*, 73(3), 339–346. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1002/trtr.1830
- Júlio, C. A., Starling, A. I., Lopes, S. J. B., Wood, G., & Haase, V. G. (2015). Stable measures of number sense accuracy in math learning disability: Is it time to proceed from basic science to clinical application? *PsyCh Journal*, 4(4), 218–225. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1002/pchj.114
- Kavale, K., & Forness, S. (2006). Learning disability as a discipline. In H. L. Swanson, K. R.Harris, & S. Graham (Eds.), Handbook of learning disabilities (pp. 76–93). New York:Guilford Press

- Kavale, K., Spaulding, L., & Beam, A. (2009). A Time to Define: Making the Specific Learning Disability Definition Prescribe Specific Learning Disability. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 32(1), 39–48.
- Klassen, R. (2002). The changing landscape of learning disabilities in Canada: Definitions and practice from 1989-2000. *School Psychology International*, 23(2), 199–219. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1177/0143034302023002915
- Kozey, M., & Siegel, L. S. (2008). Definitions of learning disabilities and Canadian provinces and territories. *Canadian Psychology*, 49, 162-171.
- Kratochwill, T. R., & Shernoff, E. S. (2004). Evidence-Based Practice: Promoting Evidence-Based Interventions in School Psychology. *School Psychology Review*, *33*(1), 34–48.
- Landerl, K., Fussenegger, B., Moll, K., & Willburger, E. (2009). Dyslexia and dyscalculia: Two learning disorders with different cognitive profiles. Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, 103, 309–324. doi:10.1016/j.jecp.2009.03.006
- Layes, S., Lalonde, R., Bouakkaz, Y., & Rebai, M. (2018). Effectiveness of working memory training among children with dyscalculia: Evidence for transfer effects on mathematical achievement—A pilot study. *Cognitive Processing*, 19(3), 375–385. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1007/s10339-017-0853-2
- LD OnLine. (n.d.). Processing Deficits. *Learning Disabilities Online*. http://www.ldonline.org/indepth/processing#:~:text=Processing%20deficits%20are%20p roblems%20with,are%20visual%20and%20auditory%20perception.
- Learning Disabilities Association of Canada. (2015). Position Paper to revise or not to revise: The Official LDAC Definition of Learning Disabilities Versus DSM-5 Criteria. *LDAC-ACTA*.

Learning Disabilities Association of Canada. (2017). Retrieved from http:// www.ldac-acta.ca

- Lloyd, John W. (2005). Chronology of Some Important Events in the History of Learning Disabilities. Retrieved from: http://curry.edschool.virginia.edu
- Lyon, G., Fletcher, J., Shaywitz, S., Shaywitz, B., Torgesen, J., Wood, F., Schulte, A., & Olson, R. (2001). Rethinking learning disabilities n Finn Jr, C. E., Rotherham, A. J., & Hokanson Jr, C. R. *Rethinking special education for a new century*. 259-287. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/313660433_Rethinking_learning_disabilities _n_Finn_Jr_C_E_Rotherham_A_J_Hokanson_Jr_C_R
- Mackert, M., Kahlor, L., Tyler, D., & Gustafson, J. (2009). Designing e-Health Interventions for Low-Health-Literate Culturally Diverse Parents: Addressing the Obesity Epidemic. *Telemedicine & E-Health*, *15*(7), 672–677. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1089/tmj.2009.0012
- Maki, K. E., & Adams, S. R. (2020). Specific Learning Disabilities Identification: Do the Identification Methods and Data Matter? *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 43(2), 63–74. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1177/0731948719826296
- Maki, K. E., Floyd, R. G., & Roberson, T. (2015). State Learning Disability Eligibility Criteria: A Comprehensive Review. *School Psychology Quarterly*, *30*(4), 457–469.
- Malekpour, M., Aghababaei, S., & Abedi, A. (2013). Working memory and learning disabilities. *International Journal of Developmental Disabilities*, 59(1), 35–46. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1179/2047387711Y.0000000011
- McCloskey, M., & Rapp, B. (2017). Developmental dysgraphia: An overview and framework for research. *Cognitive Neuropsychology*, *34*(3/4), 65–82. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/02643294.2017.1369016
- McGill, R. J., Styck, K. M., Palomares, R. S., & Hass, M. R. (2016). Critical issues in specific learning disability identification: What we need to know about the PSW

model. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, *39*(3), 159–170. https://doi org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1177/0731948715618504

- Menghini, D., Finzi, A., Benassi, M., Bolzani, R., Facoetti, A., Giovagnoli, S., . . . Vicari, S.
 (2010). Different underlying neurocognitive deficits in developmental dyslexia: A comparative study. *Neuropsychologia*, 48, 863–872.
- Miceli, G., & Capasso, R. (2006). Spelling and dysgraphia. *Cognitive Neuropsychology*, 23(1), 110–134. doi:10.1080/02643290500202730.
- Miciak, J., Fletcher, J. M., Stuebing, K. K., Vaughn, S., & Tolar, T. D. (2014). Patterns of cognitive strengths and weaknesses: Identification rates, agreement, and validity for learning disabilities identification. *School Psychology Quarterly*, 29(1), 21–37. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1037/spq0000037
- Miciak, J., Williams, J. L., Taylor, W. P., Cirino, P. T., Fletcher, J. M., & Vaughn, S. (2016).
 Do processing patterns of strengths and weaknesses predict differential treatment response? *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *108*(6), 898–909. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1037/edu0000096.
- Nelson, G., & Powell, S. R. (2018). A Systematic Review of Longitudinal Studies of Mathematics Difficulty. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 51(6), 523–539. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1177/0022219417714773
- Nettleton, S., Burrows, R. & O'Malley, L. (2005). The mundane realities of the everyday lay use of the internet for health, and their consequences for media convergence. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, *27*, 972–992.
- Nikoloudakis, I. A., Vandelanotte, C., Rebar, A. L., Schoeppe, S., Alley, S., Duncan, M. J., & Short, C. E. (2018). Examining the correlates of online health information–seeking behavior among men compared with women. *Bn fs jdbo! pvsobrhpg!N fo t!I fbni -!23*(5), 1358–1367. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1177/1557988316650625

- Nydén, A., Niklasson, L., Ståhlberg, O., Anckarsäter, H., Dahlgren-Sandberg, A., Wentz, E., & Råstam, M. (2010). Adults with Asperger syndrome with and without a cognitive profile associated with "non-verbal learning disability" A brief report. *Research in Autism Spectrum Disorders*, 4(4), 612–618. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1016/j.rasd.2009.12.004
- Paige, S., Stellefson, M., Chaney, B. & Alber, J. (2015) Pinterest as a Resource for Health Information on Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD): A Social Media Content Analysis. *American Journal of Health Education*, 46(4), 241-251, doi: 10.1080/19325037.2015.1044586.
- Palombo, J. (2001). Learning Disorders & Disorders of the Self in Children and Adolescents.New York: W.W. Norton & Company, Inc.
- Pennington, B. F. (2006). From single to multiple deficit models of developmental disorders. *Cognition, 101*, 385–413.
- Pennington, B. F., Santerre-Lemmon, L., Rosenberg, J., MacDonald, B., Boada, R., Friend,
 A., et al. (2012). Individual prediction of dyslexia by single versus multiple deficit
 models. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 121, 212. doi: 10.1037/a0025823
- Petti, V. L., Voelker, S. L., Shore, D. L., & Hayman-Abello, S. E. (2003). Perception of nonverbal emotion cues by children with nonverbal learning disabilities. *Journal of Developmental & Physical Disabilities*, 15(1), 23-36.
- Phillips, K. (2020). No, Bananas Don't Cure HIV, Nor Will Garlic Cure COVID-19: Searching for, Assessing, and Consuming Health Information Online. *Journal of Consumer Health on the Internet*, 24(2), 175–185. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/15398285.2020.1755149

- Phillips, B. A. B., & Odegard, T. N. (2017). Evaluating the impact of dyslexia laws on the identification of specific learning disability and dyslexia. *Annals of Dyslexia*, 67(3), 356–368. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1007/s11881-017-0148-4
- Pinterest. (2019, August 28). Bringing authoritative vaccine results to Pinterest search [Blog post]. Retrieved from https://newsroom.pinterest.com/en/post/bringing-authoritative-vaccine-results-to-pinterest-search
- Powell, J., Darvell, M. & Gray, J. (2003). The doctor, the patient and the world-wide web: how the internet is changing healthcare. *J R Soc Med*, *96*(2), 74-76
- Powell, J., Inglis, N., Ronnie, J. & Large, S. (2011). The characteristics and motivations of online health information seekers: cross-sectional survey and qualitative interview study. *J Med Internet Res*, 13(1):e20.
- Powers, S. J., Wang, Y., Beach, S. D., Sideridis, G. D., & Gaab, N. (2016). Examining the relationship between home literacy environment and neural correlates of phonological processing in beginning readers with and without a familial risk for dyslexia: An fMRI study. *Annals of Dyslexia*, *66*(3), 337–360. https://doi-

org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1007/s11881-016-0134-2

- Praet, M., & Desoete, A. (2019). A Pilot Study about the Effect and Sustainability of Early Interventions for Children with Early Mathematical Difficulties in Kindergarten. *Learning Disabilities -- A Contemporary Journal*, 17(1), 29–40.
- Price, M.A., & Zwiers, M.L. (2012). Linking academic skills deficits and cognitive processing deficits. From Assessment of Learning Disabilities and Co-Morbid Conditions: Best Practices Across the Lifespan workshop. Calgary, Alberta: CanLearn Society.
- Pullen, P. (2016). Historical and Current Perspectives on Learning Disabilities in the United States. *Learning Disabilities -- A Contemporary Journal*, 14(1), 25–37.

- Ramus, F., and Ahissar, M. (2012). Developmental dyslexia: the difficulties of interpreting poor performance, and the importance of normal performance. *Cogn. Neuropsychol.* 29, 104–122. doi: 10.1080/02643294.2012.677420
- Rasmussen, C. and Bisanz, J. 2005. Representation and working memory in early arithmetic. J. Exp. Child Psychol., 91, 137–157.

Record, R. A., Silberman, W. R., Santiago, J. E., & Ham, T. (2018). I sought it, I Reddit: Examining health information engagement behaviors among Reddit users. *Journal of Health Communication*, 23(5), 470–476. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/10810730.2018.1465493

Reschly, D. J., & Hosp, J. L. (2004). State SLD identification policies and practices. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 27,197–213.

Reschly, D. J. (2005). Learning disabilities identification: Primary intervention, secondary intervention, and then what? Journal of Learning Disabilities, 38, 510–515. doi:10.1177/00222194050380060601

- Restori, A., Katz, G. & Lee, H. (2009). A Critique of the IQ / Achievement Discrepancy
 Model for Identifying Specific Learning Disabilities. *Fvs pq ft! pvsobrhpg!Qt di pmph -!*4. 128-145.
- Reynolds, C. (1981). The fallacy of "two years below grade level for age" as a diagnostic criterion for reading disorders. *Journal of School Psychology*, *19*, 350-357.
- Reynolds, C. R. (1984). Critical measurement issues in learning disabilities. *The Journal of Special Education*, *18*, 451-476.

Reynolds, C. & Shaywitz, S. (2009). Response to Intervention: Ready or Not? Or, From
Wait-to-Fail to Watch-Them-Fail. School psychology quarterly: the official journal of
the Division of School Psychology, American Psychological Association, 24(2). 130

Rogers, E. M. (2003). Diffusion of innovations (5th ed.). New York: Free Press.

- Romani, C., Ward, J., & Olson, A. (1999). Developmental Surface Dysgraphia: What is the Underlying Cognitive Impairment? *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology Section A*, 52(1), 97–128. doi:10.1080/713755804.
- Ross, R. P. (1992). Accuracy in analysis of discrepancy scores: A nationwide study of school psychologists. *School Psychology Review*, 21(3), 480–493. Retrieved from http://search.ebscohost.com.ezproxy.msvu.ca/login.aspx?direct=true&db=psyh&AN=19 93-11321-001&site=ehost-live&scope=site
- Rourke, B. P. (1987). Syndrome of nonverbal learning disabilities: The final common pathway of white-matter disease/ dysfunction? *The Clinical Neuropsychologist*, 1, 209-234.
- Rourke, B. P. (2005). Neuropsychology of Learning Disabilities: Past and Future. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 28(2).
- Roux, S., McKeeff, T. J., Grosjacques, G., Afonso, O., & Kandel, S. (2013). The interaction between central and peripheral processes in handwriting production. *Cognition*, 127, 235–241. doi:10.1016/j.cognition.2012.12.009.
- Ryburn, B., Anderson, V., & Wales, R. (2009). Asperger syndrome: How does it relate to non-verbal learning disability? *Journal of Neuropsychology*, 3(1), 107–123. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1348/174866407X272448
- Saletta, M. (2018). Reading disabilities in adolescents and adults. *Language, Speech, and Hearing Services in Schools*, 49(4), 787–797. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1044/2018_LSHSS-DYSLC-18-0005
- Schroeder, S., Curcio, R., & Lundgren, L. (2019). Expanding the Learning Network: How
 Teachers Use Pinterest. *Journal of Research on Technology in Education*, *51*(2), 166–186. doi:10.1080/15391523.2019.1573354

Schultz, E. K., Simpson, C. G., & Lynch, S. (2012). Specific Learning Disability
Identification: What Constitutes a Pattern of Strengths and Weaknesses? *Learning Disabilities: A Multidisciplinary Journal*, 18(2), 87–97. Retrieved from
http://search.ebscohost.com.ezproxy.msvu.ca/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eric&AN=EJ9
90476&site=ehost-live&scope=site

Sehl, K. (2020, March 2). 28 Pinterest Statistics Marketers Should Know in 2020. *Hootsuite*. https://blog.hootsuite.com/pinterest-statistics-for-business/

Shafrir, U., & Siegel, L. S. (1994). Subtypes of Learning Disabilities in Adolescents and Adults. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 27(2), 123– 124. doi:10.1177/002221949402700207.

- Shaywitz, S. E., & Shaywitz, B. A. (2008). Paying attention to reading: The neurobiology of reading and dyslexia. *Development and Psychopathology*, 20(4), 1329–1349. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1017/S0954579408000631
- Shi, Z., & Liu, P. (2016). Worrying Thoughts Limit Working Memory Capacity in Math Anxiety. *PLoS ONE*, *11*(10), 1–12. https://doi-

org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1371/journal.pone.0165644

Sideridis, G. D. (2007). International Approaches to Learning Disabilities: More Alike or More Different? *Learning Disabilities Research & Practice*, 22(3), 210–

215. doi:10.1111/j.1540-5826.2007.00249.x

- Siegel, L., Wright, C., McKenna, G., Metsala, J., Av-Gay, H., Wheldall, K., & Vellutino, F. (2018). The assessment of cognitive processing skills is irrelevant to the diagnosis and remediation of learning disabilities. Unpublished manuscript.
- Sleeter, C. (1986). Learning Disabilities: The Social Construction of a Special Education Category. *Exceptional Children*, 53(1), 46–54. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1177/001440298605300105

- Snowling, M. J. (1995). Phonological processing and developmental dyslexia. *J. Res. Read.* 18, 132–138. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9817.1995.tb00079.x
- Snowling, M. J. (2008). Specific disorders and broader phenotypes: the case of dyslexia. *Q. J. Exp. Psychol.* 61, 142–156. doi: 10.1080/17470210701508830
- Snowling, M. J., & Hulme, C. (2013). Children's reading impairments: From theory to practice. *Japanese Psychological Research*, *55*(2), 186–202. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1111/j.1468-5884.2012.00541.x
- Speece, D. (2002). Classification of learning disabilities: Convergence, expansion, and caution. In R. Bradley, L. Danielson, & D. Hallahan (Eds.), *Identification of learning disabilities: Research to practice* (pp. 467-519). Mahwah NJ: Erlbaum.
- Spek, V., Cuijpers, P., Nyklíc ek, I., Riper, H., Keyzer, J., & Pop, V.(2007). Internet-based cognitive behavior therapy for mood and anxiety disorders: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Medicine*, 37, 319–328.
- Stecker, P., Fuchs, D., & Fuchs, F. (2008). Progress monitoring as an essential practice within response to intervention. Rural Special Education Quarterly, 27(4), 10–17.
- Stegemann, K. C. (2016). Learning disabilities in Canada. *Learning Disabilities: A Contemporary Journal*, *14*(1), 53–62.

org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.3102/0034654317751919

Stothers, M., & Klein, P. D. (2010). Perceptual organization, phonological awareness, and reading comprehension in adults with and without learning disabilities. *Bulletin of the Orton Society*, 60(2), 209–237. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1007/s11881-010-0042-9

- Strekalova, Y. A. (2017). Health risk information engagement and amplification on social media: News about an emerging pandemic on Facebook. *Health Education & Behavior*, 44(2), 332–339. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1177/1090198116660310
- Swanson, H. L. (1999). Instructional components that predict treatment outcomes for students with learning disabilities: Support for a combined strategy and direct instruction model. *Learning Disabilities Research & Practice*, 14(3), 129–140. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1207/sldrp1403_1
- Swanson, H. L. and Beebe-Frankenberger, M. (2004). The relationship between working memory and mathematical problem solving in children at risk and not at risk for serious math difficulties. *J. Educ. Psychol.*, 96, 471–491.
- Swanson, H. L., Harris, K. R., & Graham, S. (Eds.). (2006). Handbook of learning disabilities. NewYork: Guilford Press.
- The Reading Well (n.d.). Tinted Lenses / Dyslexia Glasses. Retrieved from https://www.dyslexia-reading-well.com/dyslexia-glasses.html
- Tobia, V., & Marzocchi, G. M. (2014). Cognitive Profiles of Italian Children with Developmental Dyslexia. *Reading Research Quarterly*, 49(4), 437–452. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1002/rrq.77
- Valdois, S., Bidet-Ildei, C., Lassus-Sangosse, D., Reilhac, C., N'Guyen-Morel, M. A., Guinet, E., et al. (2011). A visual processing but no phonological disorder in a child with mixed dyslexia. *Cortex* 47, 1197–1218. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2011.05.011
- Van Der Heyden, A. M., & Jimerson, S. (2005). Using response-to-intervention to enhance outcomes for children. *The California School Psychologist*, 10,21–32.
- Van Der Heyden, A. M. (2018). Why do school psychologists cling to ineffective practices?
 Let's do what works. *School Psychology Forum: Research in Practice*, *12*(1), 44–52.
 Retrieved from

http://search.ebscohost.com.ezproxy.msvu.ca/login.aspx?direct=true&db=psyh&AN= 2018-11968-005&site=ehost-live&scope=site

Van den Broeck, W. (2002). The misconception of regression-based discrepancy operationalization in the definition and research of learning disabilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, *35*(3), 194–204. https://doi-

org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1177/002221940203500301

- Vaughn, S. & Fuchs, L. (2003). Redefining Learning Disabilities as Inadequate Response to Instruction: The Promise and Potential Problems. *Learning Disabilities Research and Practice 18*(3), 137–146.
- Vaughn, S., Linan-Thompson, S., & Hickman, P. (2003). Response to instruction as a means of identifying students with reading/learning disabilities. *Exceptional Children*, 69, 391–409.
- Vaughn, S., Wanzek, J., Linan-Thompson, S., & Murray, C. (2007). Monitoring Response to Supplemental Services for Students at Risk for Reading Difficulties: High and Low Responders. In S. Jimerson, M. Burns & A. VanDerHeyden (Eds.), *Handbook of Response to Intervention*. New York, NY: Springer
- Vellutino, F. R., & Fletcher, J. M. (2008). Developmental dyslexia. In M. J. Snowling & C.
 Hulme (Eds.), *The science of reading: a handbook* (pp. 362–378). Oxford: Blackwell
 Publishing Ltd..
- Vellutino, F. R., Fletcher, J. M., Snowling, M. J., & Scanlon, D. M. (2004). Specific reading disability (dyslexia): What have we learned in the past four decades? *Journal of Child Psychiatry and Psychology*, 45, 2–40.
- Vicari, S., Marotta, L., Menghini, D., Molinari, M., & Petrosini, L. (2003). Implicit learning deficit in children with developmental dyslexia. *Neuropsychologia*, 41(1), 108–114. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1016/S0028-3932(02)00082-9

- Wagner, R. K. (1986). Phonological processing abilities and reading. *J. Learn. Disabil.* 19, 623–629. doi: 10.1177/002221948601901009
- Wieber, A. E., Evoy, K., McLaughlin, T. F., Derby, K. M., Kellogg, E., Williams, R. L., ...
 Rinaldi, L. (2017). The effects of a modified direct instruction procedure on time telling for a third grade student with learning disabilities with a brief comparison of interesting and boring formats. *Learning Disabilities: A Contemporary Journal*, *15*(2), 239–248. Retrieved from http://search.ebscohost.com.ezproxy.msvu.ca/login.aspx?direct=true&db=psyh&AN= 2018-03957-005&site=ehost-live&scope=site
- Wilkey, E. D., Pollack, C., & Price, G. R. (2020). Dyscalculia and Typical Math Achievement Are Associated With Individual Differences in Number-Specific Executive Function. *Child Development*, 91(2), 596–619. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1111/cdev.13194
- Wilkinson Z. (2013). Oh, how Pinteresting! An introduction to Pinterest. *Library Hi Tech News.30.1-4*.
- Williams, J. L., Miciak, J., McFarland, L., & Wexler, J. (2016). Learning Disability Identification Criteria and Reporting in Empirical Research: A Review of 2001-2013. *Learning Disabilities Research & Practice*, 31(4), 221–229.
- Winkes J. (2014). Isolierte Rechtschreibstorung. Eigenstandiges Storungsbild oder leichte
 Form der Lese- Rechtschreibstorung? Eine Untersuchung der kognitiv-linguistischen
 Informationsverarbeitungskompetenzen von Kindern mit
 Schriftspracherwerbsstorungen. Doctor dissertation, Universität Freiburg, Freiburg.
- Woodcock, R. W. (1990). Theoretical foundations of the WJ-R measures of cognitive ability. *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment*, 8(3), 231–258.

World Health Organization. (2018). *International classification of diseases for mortality and morbidity statistics* (11th Revision). Retrieved from https://icd.who.int/browse11/l-m/en

CHAPTER TWO

Pinterest as a Resource for Health Information on Learning Disabilities: A Social Media Content Analysis

Increasingly, the internet is being used as a health resource, at times even as a substitute for seeking out a health professional's opinion (Basch et al., 2018; Fergie et al., 2013; Phillips, 2020). In particular, user-generated content on social media websites provides instant access to other people's experiences of a variety of health issues (Centola, 2013). When people use social media as a health resource, they have a variety of information at their disposal that is easily accessible, available, and free of charge. With the availability of countless health resources online, people are now managing health issues more independently and seeking information frequently for themselves and for others, especially when access to care is limited (Bhandari et al., 2014; Bratucu et al., 2014). In 2014, a large-scale US survey found that Pinterest is beginning to replace traditional search engines, with 39% of Pinterest users indicating that they choose Pinterest over traditional search engines such as Google (Gilbreath, 2014). With this in mind, exploring the availability and reliability of health information on Pinterest is becoming of increasing importance to researchers and clinicians.

Pinterest as a Health Resource

Pinterest is a social medium which is growing in popularity and is gaining recognition as having the potential to reach diverse populations with health-related information (Paige, Stellefson, Chaney & Alber, 2015). Users on Pinterest are able to search virtually for any keyword. After entering keywords into a search bar, Pinterest yields lists of images associated with webpages relevant to the keyword search. On Pinterest, there are a variety of visual communication tools (e.g., photographs, infographics, checklists, graphs, diagrams) used to convey information. Although Pinterest does not officially publish users' search habits or their algorithms, a Pinterest software engineer recently explained in interviews that

about 40% of pins on Pinterest are found through Pinterest's 'more like this' algorithm (Sehl, 2020).

Research suggests that searching for health-related information via image-based resources is preferred among individuals with limited health literacy skills because it allows low-literate users to obtain search results without having to read and process an excessive amount of text (Mackert et al., 2009). A recent study found that a significantly greater proportion of Internet users from traditionally medically underserved and hard-to-reach populations, including rural residents and individuals with an annual income less than \$30,000 USD reported using Pinterest to obtain information about medical diagnoses (Duggan et al., 2015). Other groups that frequently use Pinterest are women, mothers (Paige et al., 2015), teachers, and school psychologists (Cleaver & Wood, 2018; Hall et al., 2018). A study conducted by Schroeder, Curcio & Lundgren (2019) found that teachers use Pinterest to gather ideas for items such as worksheets, science explorations, and strategies for differentiation. School psychologists have been reported to use Pinterest for finding intervention materials and handouts, especially those of social-emotional and behavioral nature (Hall et al., 2018).

This shift towards using Pinterest to search for and consume health information means that Pinterest currently provides general health information and information about interventions for various health and mental health conditions, including a very common disorder in the field of education: Learning Disabilities (LD). With Learning Disabilities (LD) becoming an increasing phenomenon in the educational system and constituting the largest field of special education in North America (Benson et al., 2019), it is important that the availability and reliability of LD-related information on Pinterest be explored. This is particularly important considering Pinterest's target audience includes parents, teachers, and school psychologists.

Learning Disabilities

A Learning Disability is a disorder which affects a person's ability to learn effectively, despite average to above average thinking and reasoning abilities (Learning Disability Association of Canada, 2017). In Canada, the estimated prevalence of LDs among children is approximately 3.2% (Learning Disability Association of Canada, 2017). In the United States, during the 2015–2016 academic year, 34% of children and youth who received special education and related services in schools had an LD as their primary disability (National Centre for Education Statistics, 2018). Most commonly, LDs affect a child's reading, written expression, and mathematical abilities. These three forms or types of LD are sometimes referred to as dyslexia, dysgraphia, and dyscalculia.

The field of LD assessment and diagnosis remains very controversial, due to varying definitions, diagnostic approaches, and intervention approaches. Although researchers and clinicians agree that an LD is a disorder resulting in academic impairments despite average intellectual abilities, there remain inconsistencies in terminology. Whereas the Learning Disabilities Association of Canada (LDAC, 2017) uses the term *Learning Disability*, the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders – Fifth Edition (DSM-5) does not use the term *Learning Disability*, but rather *Specific Learning Disorder* (SLD; APA, 2013). The various terms used when describing a student with an LD (e.g., LD, SLD, dyslexia, reading disability) can make it difficult for parents and teachers to find scientifically valid information when researching the disorder online.

A further difficulty for parents and teachers trying to understand and find resources in the field of LDs is the lack of evidence-based treatments/available for these disorders. In the health field, professionals refer to interventions that have been shown to be consistently effective based on research findings published in the peer-reviewed scientific literature as evidence-based interventions (EBI) or, more broadly, as evidence-based practices (EBP)

(CPA, 2012). One of the few LD interventions considered to be evidence-based is Direct Instruction (DI; Wieber et al., 2017). DI is a model for teaching that emphasizes welldeveloped and carefully planned lessons designed around small learning increments and clearly defined and prescribed teaching tasks (Swanson, 1999). This intervention has mostly been shown to be effective in youth with LDs that affect reading, rather than youth with LDs that affect mathematics and writing (Ritchey, 2011). DI builds on the assumption that when a student does not learn, it does not necessarily indicate a shortcoming in the student but could also be due to ineffective instruction.

Despite the importance of EBP to health- and mental healthcare professionals, many parents, teachers, and school psychologists are not familiar with the idea and importance of EBPs or the types of EBPs needed/available, leading to a lack of such interventions in schools (Van der Heyden, 2018). A recent study of American teachers found that many do not receive any training in EBPs and only few have access to professional development sessions on EBP (Cooper et al., 2018). With the ease of which information is accessible, as well as a lack of familiarity with accurate scientific information, it can be difficult for Pinterest users to differentiate between information that is scientifically supported, versus information that can be considered pseudo-science (Dutton et al., 2013; Phillips, 2020). One study found that parents and teachers report three main barriers to accessing health information for their children and students: (1) trustworthiness (i.e., how confident are they in the research that is conducted); (2) usability (i.e., practicality of a practice); and (3) accessibility (i.e., how easy the information is to obtain) (Carnine,1997).

Previous studies have examined the role of social media in the treatment and management of various other medical diagnoses, however no study (that we know of) has examined the availability and accuracy of information about LDs on social media platforms such as Pinterest. Since research has shown that teachers, school psychologists, and mothers

are frequent Pinterest users and that these individuals often provide the majority of support to students with LDs, it is important to investigate the availability and credibility of LD-related information on Pinterest. Of specific interest are topics such as general information (e.g., signs/symptoms, diagnosis, terminology used) and management (e.g., interventions, resources). Gaining an understanding of the information availability and accuracy of LD-related information on Pinterest could assist clinicians in understanding how their patients/clients and/or colleagues obtain information and how to better communicate about scientifically accurate information to various groups. With this in mind, the current study examined the availability and accuracy of information about LDs on Pinterest with the goal of developing recommendations about how clinicians and researchers can educate families and teachers on the topic of LDs.

Current Study

This exploratory study examined both quantitative and qualitative properties of pins on Pinterest. Quantitatively, this study examined (1) the types of LD information presented on Pinterest LD group pinboards; (2) the types of embedded visual communication tools presented within Pinterest LD pins; and (3) whether embedded visual communication tools presented within Pinterest LD pins varied by categories of LD information. Qualitatively, this study examined (1) the scientific accuracy of information presented in the pins; (2) types of information generated when searching for information on LDs; and (3) the accuracy of LD representation within the images and tone of the pins. Based on previous research, it was expected that there would be limited scientific accuracy in the pins, a vast amount of information not necessarily relevant to LDs, and a skewed representation of LDs due to the amount of inconsistencies and controversies in the LD research.

Method

Research Design

The methodology of this exploratory study is based on a study conducted by Paige, Stellefson, Chaney and Alber (2015), although Paige et al.'s (2015) coding rubric was modified to fit the area of LD and the method by which parents and teachers might search for information on Pinterest. Although Paige et al.'s (2015) methodology was followed closely at first, it became clear that the likely search method of many parents and teachers would yield different search results than our methodological approach. Hence, the measures and procedures were adapted accordingly. Both methodological procedures are described below.

Measures

Coding Rubric

The researchers designed a coding rubric, closely aligned with the coding rubric used by Paige et al. (2015), with which the data were coded. The coding rubric initially included four primary variables: (1) category of information on LD; (2) embedded visual communication tool(s); (3) engagement metrics (i.e., comments and/or likes); and (4) evidence-based information.

Category of Information on LDs. To classify the type of LD information present on each pin, two categories of information were used: (1) general information and (2) intervention information. General health information on LD was identified using the following 6 subcategories: (1) causes; (2) signs/symptoms; (3) diagnosis; (4) complications; (5) awareness; and (6) other. Information on LD intervention was identified using the following three subcategories: (1) reading interventions; (2) writing interventions; and (3) mathematics interventions. A dichotomous scale was used to record whether each category of information was present (1) or not present (0) on each retained pin. **Embedded Visual Communication Tool(s).** Based on Paige et al.'s (2015) coding rubric, ten mutually exclusive categories of embedded visual communication tools were decided upon: (1) graph; (2) map; (3) table/chart; (4) infographic; (5) photograph of real person/people; (6) photograph of an item; (7) checklist; (8) comic/drawing; (9) diagram; and (10) other. A dichotomous scale was used to record whether each embedded visual communication tool was embedded (1) or not embedded (0) on each pin.

Engagement Metrics. Engagement is a key performance indicator that measures the level of action undertaken by followers of a social media channel (Lehmann et al., 2018). In this study, engagement was measured as the number of comments on each pin. However, given that there were no comments on any of the selected pins, this variable was removed from the final analysis.

Evidence-Based Information. Whether the information provided in a pin is evidence-based was coded by using a dichotomous scale, (1) evidence-based, (2) not evidence-based. If the information in a pin refers to direct instruction of foundational skills, it was considered evidence-based. However, as only very few of the pins were in reference to potential interventions, it was decided that it was best to remove this variable and instead examine how scientifically accurate the information in the pins is within the qualitative descriptive analysis. By discussing the scientific accuracy in qualitative terms, there was a greater amount of interpretations and clinical implications to be drawn from the results.

Qualitative Information. To better understand the type of information that can be found by parents and teachers on Pinterest, all pins, including those that were excluded for a lack of key words, were included in the qualitative examination of pins. There were three main qualitative areas by which the pins were examined: (1) the scientific accuracy of information presented in the pins; (2) types of information generated when searching for information on LDs; and (3) the accuracy of LD representation within the images and tone of

the pins. To examine the scientific accuracy of the information in the pins (e.g.,

statistics/epidemiology, intervention suggestions, symptom checklists, and adaptations), the information was cross-referenced with peer-reviewed studies. To examine the types of other information being presented in the pins, all pins were categorized by the topic or diagnosis mentioned in the pin. Following, the pins were examined by the most common topics or diagnoses by looking at the frequency statistics. Finally, examining the representation of LDs in each pin was the most subjective component of the examination; pins were examined according to whether the tone of any wording or any images used in the pins accurately represented a student with an LD.

Procedure

Inclusion/Exclusion Criteria

To meet inclusion criteria, pins were required to have active web links and the content on each pin had to present general LD information or LD intervention information. General LD information referred to content about the factors that define and contribute to the incidence of LD and intervention information referred to information about skills or behaviors used by patients to manage LD symptoms. Pins were excluded if the text on a pin's image or user-generated caption was not written in English. Pins were excluded if at least one of the following keywords was not included in the pin: "LD," "Learning Disability", "reading disability", "writing disability", "math disability", "dyslexia,", "dysgraphia", and "dyscalculia." Pins were coded based on the coding system described below.

Original Pin Selection Procedure

Based on Paige et al.'s (2015) methodology, a nonprobability census sampling method was used to collect pins from the 10 LD group pinboards with the greatest number of followers. The researcher identified the 10 most followed LD group pinboards after entering

in the keyword "Learning Disability" using the main Pinterest search bar. Each of the 10 LD group pinboards was reviewed to collect the final sample of pins.

Since this was an exploratory study, the methodological process was an iterative process that was adapted throughout the data collection. The sampling of pins through group pinboards led to a skewed sample with very little variability in information, as these pins were mostly all from the sameag0 G[7(ns)-6(ke)7-6<00520055004700[7(ns)-6(ke)7-6<00520055u612r] TJrr

Descriptive Statistics

A non-probability census sampling procedure was used to sample 369 pins on June 3, 2020. These pins consisted of the first 123 pins that resulted when searching the term "Learning Disabilities" on Pinterest, as well as 246 additional pins generated by Pinterest's algorithm within the first 123 pins. Each of the pins were reviewed to collect the final sample of pins (N = 91). As shown in Figure 1, 240 pins were excluded because they did not contain any of the key words, 32 pins were excluded for lacking written information in the pin, nine pins were excluded due to duplication, and one pin was excluded as it was not written in English.

The most common type of LD mentioned in the pins was dyslexia (i.e., reading disability; n=35), followed by pins that did not mention a specific type of LD, but were rather about LDs in general (n=27). Pins on dysgraphia (i.e., writing disability; n=15) and on dyscalculia (i.e., math disability; n=8) were less common. It is noteworthy that nonverbal LDs were mentioned in several (n=6) pins.

Quantitative Findings

Types of LD Information on Pinterest. Over half of the of pins presented general information about LDs, whereas a little over a quarter of pins presented information about LD interventions. The majority of pins presenting general information about LDs included signs/symptoms, followed by awareness, causes, complications, and diagnosis. The "other" category for general information about LDs included pins related to celebrities who have an LD (n=3; 4.8%), writing samples of students with an LD (n=2; 3.2%), information about LDs (n=1; 1.6%). The percentage of pins in each information category can be found in Table 1.

Embedded Visual Communication Tools Used on Pinterest. Of all embedded visual communication tools considered, infographics were the most commonly used. The
other two most common visual communication tools used were photographs of real people and checklists of symptoms. In the photographs of real people, children (n=14; 87.5%) were depicted far more often than adults (n=2; 12.5%). The distribution of pins by visual communication tools can be found in Table 2.

Embedded Visual Communication Tools by Category of LD Information. An examination of the distribution of communication tools by category of LD information indicated that infographics were used most often to present general health information about LDs. Infographics were more likely to be used to represent general health information than LD intervention information, χ_2 (1, *n*=91) = 2.9, *p* = 0.086. Checklists were more commonly used to represent general health information than LD intervention information that information than LD intervention information for a real person were more likely to be used to represent LD intervention information that general health information, χ_2 (1, *n*=91) = 4.3, *p* = 0.037. Pins with a photograph of a real person were more likely to be used to represent LD intervention information than general health information, χ_2 (1, *n*=91) = 9.2, *p* = 0.002. Table 3 shows the distribution of embedded visual communication tools by categories of LD health information among pins.

Qualitative Findings

Scientific Accuracy of Information. Two key areas of scientific accuracy of LD information in pins were examined qualitatively: (1) whether the information in the pin was scientifically accurate and (2) whether any of the scientifically inaccurate information presented could be harmful to a student with an LD. For the majority of the pins, the information appeared to be consistent with recent peer-reviewed studies and was thus considered to be scientifically accurate. However, approximately 9% of pins (n=8) recommended forms of intervention for LDs which are not considered to be EBI. The two most common scientifically inaccurate interventions for LDs found were working memory (WM) exercises and physical reflex training (i.e., the retained asymmetrical tonic neck

reflex). The information in these pins implied that WM exercises and physical reflex training can improve or alleviate the symptoms of an LD.

Information Contained in Excluded Pins. From the original 369 sampled pins, 240 pins were excluded for not containing one of the target words in the pin itself or in the title of the pin. In an effort to understand what users would find when searching LDs on Pinterest, these excluded pins were categorized by overarching thematics and the diagnostic areas referred to in each pin was examined. It was difficult to establish overarching themes, as many of the pins addressed individual niche-diagnostic areas (e.g., vision milestones, hemisphere localization). The five themes that stood out, however, were Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD), Executive Functioning (EF), Special Education, Working Memory (WM), and Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD). About 9% (n=20) of excluded pins were exclusively about ADHD, 6% (n=13) about EF, 4% (n=8) about Special Education, and 3% (*n*=7) about WM and ASD respectively. It is important to note that, among the included pins, the themes of ADHD, EF, Special Education, WM, and ASD were often present in addition to LDs (e.g., LD & ADHD). ADHD was the most common theme to emerge in the excluded pins, as well as with LD topics in the included pins. It is also noteworthy that a number of the visuals used in the excluded pins were of children with visually identifiable/physical disabilities, such as Down Syndrome. Finally, although never explicitly mentioned by name, six pins (2.5%) alluded to Intellectual Disability (by, for example, suggesting educational adaptations/recommendations that are typically used for students with an Intellectual Disability).

Accuracy of LD Representation. Overall, most of the images in the included pins depicted a seemingly typical child with an LD (i.e., a neurotypical-looking student). Furthermore, the tone of the written information was very informative and had little emotionally-loaded terminology/phrases (e.g., statistics and tips on how children with LDs

can succeed rather than any life-long struggles children with LDs will/may face). However, six pins depicted the typical LD student inaccurately and could therefore potentially induce fear in the target audience. Information in these pins was determined to be inaccurate due to the fact that pictures, text in the pins, and captions of the pins conveyed information about LDs that was not necessarily true. For example, the captions of three pins appeared to describe the author's own opinions or anecdotal experiences but were written in such a way as to convey generalizability and scientific accuracy. Specifically, two pins implied that school boards and systems do not consider an LD diagnosis sufficient for students to access supports. One pin suggested that the diagnostic process is far more complicated than it actually is, that an Occupational Therapist is needed to carry out a gross-motor assessment, and that only a Clinical Neuropsychologist can perform an LD assessment. Not only is this information incorrect, but it could also induce fear in parents or teachers who are trying to better understand LDs. Some of these statements may be true for individual parents and students: however, contrary to the impression provided in the pins, it cannot necessarily be generalized to all parents and students.

With respect to the images that were pictured in some of the pins, most of them were either of young children or celebrities who have spoken out about having an LD. However, among excluded pins, several depicted children with Down Syndrome or other visually noticeable disabilities. This could lead parents who are searching for LD-related pins to believe an LD is comparable to diagnoses that are pictured in those images, that LDs are a result of a known genetic/chromosomal abnormality or that LDs are equivalent to an intellectual disability.

Discussion

This study investigated how LDs are presented on Pinterest to better understand the type of information parents and teachers might find when they search LDs on Pinterest.

Based on previous research (e.g., Gage-Bouchard et al., 2018; Swire-Thompson & Lazer, 2019), it was expected that there would be limited scientific accuracy in the pins, a vast amount of irrelevant information in pins, and a skewed representation of LDs due to the amount of inconsistencies and controversies in the LD research.

The majority of the content in the included pins was related to general information about LDs such as symptoms, prevalence rates, and hypothesized causes. This finding is contrary to the findings of an earlier study examining information related to COPD on Pinterest (Paige at al., 2015), which found that the majority of pins contained specific information about self-management or intervention. These opposing findings could be due to the nature of the disorders, as COPD requires more self-interventions (Stellefson et al., 2012) than an LD does. In the field of LDs, there might be less medical and clinical long-term guidance for students with LDs and/or their parents and teachers, leading them to require more general information on LDs. This more general health information can be useful to form a solid foundation of understanding for parents or teachers looking to understand and potentially help children with LDs (Silver, 1984). Most commonly, pins contained checklists listing symptoms of LDs, thereby allowing users to determine whether they or their child/student might meet the diagnostic criteria for an LD. This finding is consistent with those of previous researchers who have found that an increasing number of websites and social media platforms (e.g, WebMD, Reddit) allow for self-diagnosis (Lewis, 2016; Ryan & Wilson, 2008). From a collaborative care perspective, it is helpful for patients and clients to have ready access to health information; however, this can be problematic if patients do not seek further professional support and guidance after self-diagnosing. Seeking professional support is especially important in the field of LDs, as a clinician's diagnosis is typically required to access educational supports and/or adaptations. It is therefore important that parents and teachers who find LD symptom checklists on Pinterest go a step further to seek

out a clinician's support in making an accurate diagnosis. Although the current study did not examine information on websites linked to included pins, it would be beneficial for these websites to clearly and accurately state how students are assessed, how an LD diagnosis is made, and who is qualified to make the diagnosis.

Infographics were the most used visual communication tool for all sampled pins. Infographics can give users a simple, yet organized and informed overview of information. This can be particularly useful to parents and teachers, as infographics can enhance the comprehension of informational or instructional information among low-literate LD populations. Roberts and colleagues (2008) reported that even when health care providers present all necessary information to patients, patients often experience difficulty understanding the sheer volume and complexity of information and instruction. By presenting LD-related information on Pinterest through infographics, parents and teachers are provided with a general overview or refresher of information that might have been previously presented by a clinician. Furthermore, pictures of children were often used in the background of pins. Since LDs constitute the largest field of special education in North America (Kavale & Forness, 2006), it is most likely that, considering the target audience of Pinterest, users are searching the for LD-information for their child or their students. By having a picture of a child in the pin, parents and teachers may feel more drawn to these particular pins. Although user engagement was not measured in the current study, previous studies have found that Pinterest users searching for medical information often feel more drawn to pins that have pictures of people in them (Neiger at al., 2012).

Despite previous reports documenting the vast amount of inaccurate health information on the internet and social media (e.g., Swire-Thompson & Lazer, 2019), the findings of this study indicated that there was very little misinformation concerning LDs on Pinterest. This finding showcases how using social media, namely Pinterest, can be used as a

health resource. There are many benefits to using Pinterest to collect information on LDs, such as the low literacy skills required to browse Pinterest, the ease of access, the volume of information available, and being able connect with others who may be affected by LDs. Furthermore, since each pin has a website or blog linked to it, Pinterest can be a good place to start gathering health information and gathering more specific information by accessing the linked websites. However, it is wise to approach pinned information cautiously, as not all pins may be scientifically accurate. The ability to distinguish between scientifically valid and invalid information can be of great benefit when using Pinterest as a health resource. In this study, there were eight pins that included scientifically inaccurate information related to interventions that could alleviate LD symptoms (i.e., working memory exercises and physical reflex training); however, there is no research to suggest that either of these interventions are effective in treating symptoms or hypothesized causes of symptoms of an LD. Currently, the only evidence-based intervention for LDs is Direct Instruction in the affected academic area(s) (Wieber et al., 2017). For example, direct systematic instruction in phonics has been shown to be effective for students with LDs in the area of reading (Jeffes, 2016). Despite the lack of evidence for the effectiveness of the interventions listed in some of the included pins, it is important to note that the interventions listed are likely not directly harmful to a child, although they could result in a child not receiving appropriate interventions and falling further behind academically.

Several pins implied inaccurate information regarding the diagnostic process of an LD, namely that only a neuropsychologist can perform the required psychoeducational assessment or that an Occupational Therapist (OT) must complete a gross-motor assessment as part of the diagnostic process. Whereas OTs often complete motor assessments and neuropsychologists can complete psychoeducational assessments, they are not required for an LD assessment; typically, school or clinical child psychologists perform LD assessments

(Maki et al., 2018). This misinformation could cause parents to doubt the professional who conducted their child's LD assessment. Overall, however, results of the current study are encouraging and provide a reason for cautious optimism, as the majority of the information reviewed in the included pins was found to be scientifically valid. Interestingly, Pinterest has recently announced their intention to closely monitor their content for clear conspiracy theories and "fake news" (Pinterest, 2019). This emphasizes that monitoring content and publishing clear guidelines for content can be an effective strategy to combat scientifically invalid information, and as a result allows Pinterest to be used as a reliable health resource.

When examining excluded pins, it was apparent that many pins did not necessarily contain information relevant to LDs. Although many of the excluded pins were related to the field of educational resources and other diagnoses that can affect a child's ability to learn (e.g., ADHD), users could easily feel overwhelmed by the amount of unnecessary information resulting from a search for information about LDs. Furthermore, although the excluded pins may have all been scientifically valid with respect to the information presented, parents and teachers finding such pins might not be able to differentiate between relevant and irrelevant pins. Research has found that internet users with limited health literacy often do not benefit from internet health searches, as they have difficulty filtering important information out of a sea of information (Yom-Tov et al., 2016). Many parents and teachers using Pinterest as a primary resource for information about LDs might have limited health literacy in the field of LDs. This concern is amplified by the presence of pins that did not represent LDs accurately (e.g., use of photos of children with visible disabilities such as Down Syndrome); although many pins with inaccurate visual representation of LDs might contain useful information, parents could become unnecessarily worried or confused by depictions of children with more severe forms of intellectual and/or physical disability.

Limitations

There were two limitations to this exploratory study. First, because only the image of each pin and not the associated text or linked content was considered when analyzing each pin, it was not possible to determine the users' intentions for pinning the content, nor was it possible to determine the accuracy of linked website content. Future research should explore the accuracy and consistency of linked websites on LD-related content displayed via various visual communication tools. For example, reading recommendations for students with a reading disability include direct phonics instruction (Jeffes, 2016; Shapiro & Solity, 2008). However, Pinterest users with LD or children/students with LDs may obtain, share, and act upon inaccurate, ineffective or dangerous recommendations that may lead to no improvements or even detrimental outcomes. Therefore, future research should further explore the accuracy of intervention recommendations represented by embedded visual communication tools and linked websites.

Second, this study did not use a second coder to code and examine qualitative data, meaning that it was not possible to examine reliability of qualitative codes assigned to each pin. Thus, the qualitative data may be biased to a certain extent. This was a result of a feasibility issue; however, the purpose of qualitative description is to aim for transparency and objectivity. Hence, the researcher's confidence in the results is high. Future studies would benefit from having multiple researchers code the qualitative data to obtain interrater reliability, nonetheless.

Future Research

This study did not explore how users interpreted or viewed certain pins. Researching which pins are seen as particularly interesting or tailored to users' searches could help clinicians create pins and more effectively communicate with their target audience of parents and teachers. In this study, engagement metrics were not assessed, as all sampled pins had

zero user interaction (i.e., likes). Hence, there was no way of examining which types of pins drew in larger amounts of users. Future research could sample a group of parents and teachers and interview them about what they look for in health-related pins, how they rate the different type of embedded visual communication tools, and how they evaluate the scientific accuracy of the pins in real-time.

Implications for Clinical Practice

It has been established that many users access social media to gather health information (Basch et al., 2018); therefore, it is of growing importance that clinicians understand the types of health and mental health information being presented on social media platforms such as Pinterest. A greater understanding of the type of information presented on Pinterest could allow clinicians to spread information more effectively through Pinterest as well as aid clinicians' understanding of how their patients access information. Considering that many parents and teachers, who are often tasked with finding and/or implementing interventions for LDs, use Pinterest, it could easily be a platform that clinicians use to spread awareness for LDs and communicate scientifically-valid information effectively. Although Pinterest has started to implement stricter guidelines on the spread of misinformation (e.g., anti-vaccine propaganda), it is still possible that inaccurate information could be spread on this platform, either deliberately or not deliberately. If clinicians can better understand the type of information on social media and the types of visual communication tools preferred by users, they could use this knowledge to communicate with their patients more effectively. Previous research has found that physicians can use social media to counter false information by sharing information on Twitter and Facebook (Stukus & Patrick, 2020; Tutelman et al., 2018). For example, a survey from 2012 found that a majority of physicians surveyed found social media to be a beneficial, engaging, and convenient source for high-quality information and a way to care for their patients more effectively (McGowan et al., 2012). Overall,

Pinterest may be the ideal social media platform to reach out to a large-scale audience to effectively communicate LD information.

In the field of LDs, it is especially important for clinicians to engage in meaningful and frequent conversations about LDs with parents, students, and teachers. Additionally, clinicians should be aware of good online sources of information about LDs and should be able to point clients to these sources should they wish to conduct independent research or find additional resources. There is a great deal of variability with respect to terminology used to define and describe LDs; this was reflected in the pins included in this study and suggests that clinicians must ensure that parents and teachers understand some of the challenges related to LD diagnosis and description. By being provided an informative overview of LDs by a clinician who is aware that parents likely will do their own research at home, many of the concerns raised about online health research could potentially be minimized. For example, parents who know which terms to use when doing online research or parents who are provided with information about how to evaluate the accuracy or reliability of online would be at an advantage when using social media platforms or Internet search engines to find information about LDs. It is important, therefore, that health care providers do their own research online to have a better idea of what parents may be finding on Pinterest.

Conclusion

Very little research exists on the role of social media as a health resource, despite the knowledge that social media platforms such as Pinterest have become popular vehicles for the dissemination of health information over the past decade (Pizzuti et al., 2020). This is the first study (that we know of) to examine how information about LDs is presented on Pinterest. The findings are particularly important, as Pinterest has about 335 million users worldwide (Pinterest, 2020), with many of them using Pinterest as a health resource. The finding that the large majority of LD pins are scientifically valid is promising. This study will

hopefully be the basis of future research which will examine how users take advantage of Pinterest as a health resource and how they evaluate the pins they find, so that clinicians can better communicate and promote scientifically valid information. Overall, results of this study could be used to enhance health care providers' understanding of the type of LD information available on Pinterest, meaning that they can be better prepared to combat false information and, ultimately, ensure that children challenged by LDs are provided with timely and evidence-based assessment, diagnosis, and intervention. Figure 1

Search Strategy for Included Pins



Table 1

Percentage of Pins that Display LD Intervention Information and General Health Information on LDs

Categories of Health Information on LD	N (%)
 LD Intervention Information	28 (30.8)
General Health Information on LD	63 (69.2)
Causes	5 (5.5)
Signs/Symptoms	48 (52.7)
Diagnosis	1 (1.1)
Complications	2 (2.2.)
Awareness	23 (25.3)
Other	8 (8.8)

Table 2

Distribution of Embedded Visual Communication Tools among Pins

 Embedded Visual Communication Tools	N (%)
 Graph	0 (0)
Map	1 (1.1)
Table/Chart	3 (3.3)
Infographic	48 (52.7)
Photograph of real person	16 (17.6)
Photograph of other	8 (8.8)
Checklist	14 (15.4)
Comic/Drawing	3 (3.3)
Diagram	0 (0)
Other	2 (2.2)

Table 3

	Categories of Health Information on LD		
Visual Communication Tools Used to Depict Heath Information on LD	LD General Health Information	LD Intervention Information	
	n (%)	n (%)	
Мар	1 (1.1)	0 (0)	
Table/Chart	2 (2.2)	1 (1.1)	
Infographic	37 (40.7)	11 (12.1)	
Photograph of real person	6 (6.6) *	10 (10.9)	
Photograph of other	4 (4.4)	4 (4.4)	
Checklist	13 (14.3)*	1 (1.1)	
Comic/Drawing	2 (2.2)	1 (1.1)	
Other	1 (1.1)	1 (1.1)	

Distribution of Embedded Visual Communication Tools by Categories of LD Health Information among Pins

Note. *p < .05, two-tailed.

References

- Adam, M. (n.d.). Learning Disabilities/Specific Learning Disabilities. *Special Needs Project*. Retrieved from https://specialneedsprojecteec424.weebly.com/learning-disabilitiesldspecific-learning-disabilities-sld.html.
- Alahmadi, N. (2016). New approaches to the diagnosis and treatment of learning disabilities in an international context. *Zeitschrift für Neuropsychologie*, *27*(4), 265–271. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1024/1016-264X/a000180.
- American Psychiatric Association (APA). (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (5th ed.). Arlington, VA: Author.
- Basch, C. H., MacLean, S. A., Romero, R.-A., & Ethan, D. (2018). Health Information
 Seeking Behavior Among College Students. *Journal of Community Health*, 43(6), 1094–1099. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1007/s10900-018-0526-9
- Benson, N. F., Maki, K. E., Floyd, R. G., Eckert, T. L., Kranzler, J. H., & Fefer, S. A. (2020). A national survey of school psychologists' practices in identifying specific learning disabilities. *School Psychology*, 35(2),146–157. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1037/spq0000344
- Bhandari, N., Shi, Y., & Jung, K. (2014). Seeking health information online: Does limited healthcare access matter? *Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association: JAMIA*, 21(6), 1113–1117. https://doi.org/10.1136/amiajnl-2013-002350.
- Bizier, C., Till, M., & Nicholls, G. (2015). Learning disabilities among Canadians aged 15 years and older. Ottawa, Ontario, Canada: Statistics Canada.
- Bratucu, R., Gheorghe, I., Purcarea, R., Gheorghe, C., Popa Velea, O., & Purcarea, V.(2014). Cause and effect: The linkage between the health information seeking behavior and the online environment. A review. *Journal of Medicine and Life*, 7(3), 310–316.

- Buttner, G., & Hasselhorn, M. (2011). Learning Disabilities: Debates on Definitions, Causes, Subtypes, and Responses. *International Journal of Disability, Development and Education*, 58(1), 75–87.
- Canadian Psychological Association (2012). *Evidence-based practice of psychological treatments: A Canadian perspective*. Retrieved from https://cpa.ca/docs/File/Practice/Report_of_the_EBP_Task_Force_FINAL_Board_Approved_2012.pdf
- Centola, D. (2013). Social Media and the Science of Health Behavior. Circulation, 127(21), 2135–2144. doi:10.1161/circulationaha.112.101816.
- Cleaver, S. & Wood, C. (2018). Using Pinterest to Find and Share Evidence-Based Practices. *Intervention in School and Clinic*, *54*(2).
- D'Intino, J. S. (2017). Learning disabilities in Canada: Definitions and accommodations. *Canadian Psychology/Psychologie Canadienne*, 58(3), 228–237. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1037/cap0000116
- Duggan M, Ellison NB, Lampe C, Lenhart A, Madden M. (2015). Demographics of key social networking platforms. Retrieved from http://www.pewinternet.org/2015/01/09/demographics-of-key-social
 - networkingplatforms-2/.
- Dutton, W., Blank, G. & Groselj, D. (2013). *Cultures of the Internet: The Internet in Britain*. Oxford: Oxford Internet Institute, University of Oxford.
- Fergie, G., Hunt, K., & Hilton, S. (2013). What young people want from health-related online resources: A focus group study. *Journal of Youth Studies*, 16(5), 579–596. <u>https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/13676261.2012.744811</u>.
- Gage-Bouchard, E. A., LaValley, S., Warunek, M., Beaupin, L. K., & Mollica, M. (2018). Is cancer information exchanged on social media scientifically accurate? *Journal of Cancer*

Education, 33(6), 1328–1332. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1007/s13187-017-1254z

- Gilbreath, B. (2014). Thinking differently about Pinterest. *Journal of Digital and Social Marketing*, 2(2), 110-117.
- Greene, J. A., Choudhry, N. K., Kilabuk, E., & Shrank, W. H. (2010). Online Social Networking by Patients with Diabetes: A Qualitative Evaluation of Communication with Facebook. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 26(3), 287–292.
- Hawn, C. (2009). Take two aspirin and tweet me in the morning: how Twitter, Facebook, and other social media are reshaping health care. *Health Affairs*, 28(2), 361–368.
 doi:10.1377/hlthaff.28.2.361.
- Jeffes, B. (2016). Raising the reading skills of secondary-age students with severe and persistent reading difficulties: evaluation of the efficacy and implementation of a phonics-based intervention programme. *Educational Psychology in Practice*, *32*(1), 73–84. <u>https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/02667363.2015.1111198</u>
- Kavale, K., & Forness, S. (2006). Learning disability as a discipline. In H. L. Swanson, K. R.Harris, & S. Graham (Eds.), Handbook of learning disabilities (pp. 76–93). New York:Guilford Press
- Learning Disabilities Association of Canada. (2017). Retrieved from http:// www.ldac-acta.ca
- Lehmann, J., Lalmas, M., Yom-Tov, E., & Dupret, G. (2012). Models of User Engagement. Lecture Notes in Computer Science, 164–175. doi:10.1007/978-3-642-31454-4_14
- Lewis, L. F. (2016). Exploring the Experience of Self-Diagnosis of Autism Spectrum
 Disorder in Adults. Archives of Psychiatric Nursing, 30(5), 575–
 580. doi:10.1016/j.apnu.2016.03.009
- Mackert, M., Kahlor, L., Tyler, D., & Gustafson, J. (2009). Designing e-Health Interventions for Low-Health-Literate Culturally Diverse Parents: Addressing the Obesity

Epidemic. *Telemedicine & E-Health*, *15*(7), 672–677. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1089/tmj.2009.0012

- Maki, K. E., Burns, M. K., & Sullivan, A. L. (2018). School Psychologists' Confidence in Learning Disability Identification Decisions. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 073194871876925. doi:10.1177/0731948718769251
- McGowan, B. S., Wasko, M., Vartabedian, B. S., Miller, R. S., Freiherr, D. D., &
 Abdolrasulnia, M. (2012). Understanding the factors that influence the adoption and
 meaningful use of social media by physicians to share medical information. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 14, e117. http:// dx.doi.org/10.2196/jmir.2138
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2018). Children and youth with disabilities. Retrieved from http://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/ indicator_cgg.asp
- Neiger, B. L., Thackeray, R., Van Wagenen, S. A., Hanson, C. L., West, J. H., Barnes, M. D., & Fagen, M. C. (2012). Use of Social Media in Health Promotion. *Health Promotion Practice*, *13*(2), 159–164. doi:10.1177/1524839911433467.
- Nettleton, S., Burrows, R. & O'Malley, L. (2005). The mundane realities of the everyday lay use of the internet for health, and their consequences for media convergence. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, *27*, 972–992.
- Paige, S., Stellefson, M., Chaney, B. & Alber, J. (2015) Pinterest as a Resource for Health Information on Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD): A Social Media Content Analysis. *American Journal of Health Education, 46*(4), 241-251, doi: 10.1080/19325037.2015.1044586.
- Phillips, K. (2020). No, Bananas Don't Cure HIV, Nor Will Garlic Cure COVID-19: Searching for, Assessing, and Consuming Health Information Online. *Journal of Consumer Health on the Internet*, 24(2), 175–185. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1080/15398285.2020.1755149

- Pinterest. (2019, August 28). Bringing authoritative vaccine results to Pinterest search [Blog post]. Retrieved from https://newsroom.pinterest.com/en/post/bringing-authoritative-vaccine-results-to-pinterest-search
- Pinterest. (2020, February 6). Press Release. Retrieved from https://investor.pinterestinc.com/press-releases/press-releases-details/2020/Pinterest-Announces-Fourth-Quarter-and-Full-Year-2019-Results/default.aspx
- Pizzuti, A. G., Patel, K. H., McCreary, E. K., Heil, E., Bland, C. M., Chinaeke, E., ... Bookstaver, P. B. (2020). Healthcare practitioners' views of social media as an educational resource. *PLOS ONE*, 15(2), e0228372.
- Roberts, N. J., Ghiassi, R., & Partridge, M. R. (2008). Health literacy in COPD. International journal of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, 3(4), 499–507. https://doi.org/10.2147/copd.s1088
- Ryan, A., & Wilson, S. (2008). Internet healthcare: do self-diagnosis sites do more harm than good? *Expert Opinion on Drug Safety*, 7(3), 227–229. doi:10.1517/14740338.7.3.227
- Sandelowski, M. (2000). Whatever happened to qualitative description? *Research in Nursing* & *Health*, 23(4), 334–340.
- Sehl, K. (2020, March 2). 28 Pinterest Statistics Marketers Should Know in 2020. *Hootsuite*. https://blog.hootsuite.com/pinterest-statistics-for-business/
- Shapiro, L. R., & Solity, J. (2008). Delivering phonological and phonics training within whole-class teaching. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 78(4), 597–620. <u>https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1348/000709908X293850</u>
- Silver, L. (1984). The Misunderstood Child: A Guide for Parents of Learning Disabled Children. New York: McGraw-Hill.

Stellefson, M., Tennant, B. & Chaney, J. (2012) A critical review of effects of

COPD self-management education on self-efficacy. *ISRN Public Health*, 2012, 1-10. doi:10.5402/2012/152047.

- Stockard, J., Wood, T. W., Coughlin, C., & Khoury, C. R. (2018). The Effectiveness of Direct Instruction Curricula: A Meta-Analysis of a Half Century of Research. *Review of Educational Research*, 88(4), 479–507. https://doiorg.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.3102/0034654317751919
- Stukus, D. R., & Patrick, M. (2020). How Allergists Can Use Social Media to Counter False Information on Vaccines. Annals of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology. doi:10.1016/j.anai.2020.04.015
- Swire-Thompson, B., & Lazer, D. (2019). Public Health and Online Misinformation: Challenges and Recommendations. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 41(1). doi:10.1146/annurev-publhealth-040119-094127
- Tutelman, P. R., Dol, J., Tougas, M. E., & Chambers, C. T. (2018). Navigating your social media presence: Opportunities and challenges. *Clinical Practice in Pediatric Psychology*, 6(3), 289–298. https://doi-org.ezproxy.msvu.ca/10.1037/cpp0000228.supp (Supplemental)
- Van Der Heyden, A. M. (2018). Why do school psychologists cling to ineffective practices? Let's do what works. *School Psychology Forum: Research in Practice*, *12*(1), 44–52.

Yom-Tov, E., Marino, B., Pai, J., Harris, D., & Wolf, M. (2016). The Effect of Limited Health Literacy on How Internet Users Learn About Diabetes. *Journal of Health Communication*, 21(10), 1107–1114. doi:10.1080/10810730.2016.1222033